

Joint Advanced Warfighting Program

INSTITUTE FOR DEFENSE ANALYSES

Military History: A Selected Bibliography

Williamson Murray

Draft Final March 2003 IDA Document D-2877 Log: H 03-001526/1 Copy

biblio_20030724.doc

This work was conducted under contract DASW01 98 C 0067, Task AI-8-1627, for the Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Acquisition, Technology, and Logistics. The publication of this IDA document does not indicate endorsement by the Department of Defense, nor should the contents be construed as reflecting the official position of that Agency.

©2003 Institute for Defense Analyses, 4850 Mark Center Drive, Alexandria, VA 22311-1882 • (703) 845-2000.

The material may be reproduced by or for the U.S. Government pursuant to the copyright license under the clause at DFARS 252.227-7013 (NOV 95)

INSTITUTE FOR DEFENSE ANALYSES

JOINT ADVANCED WARFIGHTING PROGRAM

IDA DOCUMENT D-2877

Military History: A Selected Bibliography

Williamson Murray



Theodore S. Gold, Director – Joint Advanced Warfighting Program

1 March 2003

All professions can learn from their histories, the profession of arms more than most. The centrality of life and death issues is one reason. Another is that in spite of rapid and persistent introduction of new technologies, some aspects of the profession change much more slowly. The dynamics of human and group behavior in combat is a prime example.

Military historian Wick Murray has prepared this bibliography as a guide to the vast body of military histories in existence today. We are making it available to those in the Department of Defense and the Services who feel that history can shed some light on the problems they confront today.

I invite your comments and feedback, which should be directed to:

Joint Advanced Warfighting Program ATTN: Williamson Murray 4850 Mark Center Drive Alexandria, VA 22311-1882 Telephone: 703.845.6640

Fax: 703.845.6810

E-mail: wmurray@ida.org

Ted Gold

Preface

This paper was prepared under the task order Joint Advanced Warfighting Program (JAWP) for the Director, Defense Research and Engineering in the Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Acquisition, Technology, and Logistics. JAWP is making it available to individuals in DoD and the Services who feel that history can shed light on the problems they confront today.

The JAWP was established at the Institute for Defense Analyses (IDA) by the Office of the Secretary of Defense and the Joint Staff to serve as a catalyst for stimulating innovation and breakthrough change. The JAWP Team is composed of military personnel on joint assignments from each Service and civilian analysts from IDA. The JAWP is located principally in Alexandria, Virginia, but includes an office in Norfolk, Virginia, that facilitates coordination with the United States Joint Forces Command.

This paper does not necessarily reflect the views of IDA or the sponsors of the JAWP. Our intent is to stimulate ideas, discussion, and, ultimately, the discovery and innovation that must fuel successful transformation.

Contents

1.	The Essential Military History Library	1
2.	General Works: Military Theory and Strategy	9
3.	Ancient Warfare to 500 AD	14
4.	Medieval Warfare (500–1450)	16
5.	Early Modern Warfare (1450–1685)	17
6.	The Eighteenth Century (1686–1789)	19
7.	The French Revolution and Napoleon (1789–1815)	21
8.	The Nineteenth Century (1815–1890)	24
9.	The American Civil War (1861–1865)	26
10.	Naval Warfare to 1900	28
11.	First World War: Background (1890–1914)	30
12.	First World War: General (1914–1918)	32
13.	The First World War: Campaigns (1914–1918)	34
14.	The First World War: Literature	37
15.	Naval Warfare (1900–1920)	39
16.	The First World War: Memoirs, Diaries, and Biographies	40
17.	The Interwar Period (1919–1939)	42
18.	The Second World War: General Works	47
19.	The Second World War: Strategy	50
20.	The Second World War: Western Europe and the Mediterranean (1939–1945)	52
21.	The Second World War: Eastern Front Campaigns (1941–1945)	56
22.	The Second World War: Air Power	58
23.	The Second World War: Memoirs, Diaries, Biographies, and Literature	61
24.	The Second World War: The War at Sea and in the Pacific	65
25.	The Second World War: Intelligence (1939–1945)	68
26	War and Strategy Since 1945	70

Military History A Selected Bibliography

This bibliography is derived from the substantial literature on European and American military history. The works were chosen for a variety of reasons: quality of scholarship, point of view, subject matter, and readability. The list is not exhaustive but aims at providing those interested in particular areas of military history or theory in general with a guide to the available literature.

The books are categorized into sections according to period and subject matter. Books marked with one or more asterisks (*) are particularly worthy of note or attention, with the more stars the greater the book. For the convenience of the reader, I have pulled the five-star selections into their own chapter at the beginning of the bibliography. These represent an "essential" library for the warfighter, scholar, or student of military history.

1. The Essential Military History Library

Because of its very nature, a list of the twenty-five most essential books in military history will reflect the prejudices as well as the idiosyncrasies of its author. Not all of the books on this list represent an easy read; I have chosen them for their depth of insight and their understanding of the wider issues involved in war. And many of the books that I have given four stars could arguably have been included in the five-star list.

Above all, this list is aimed at helping the interested reader develop a reading program that extends his or her understanding and comprehension of that terrible, yet intriguing, human phenomenon that is war. I have listed the twenty-five books in chronological order: any ranking system of their relative worth would be hopelessly pedantic.

Ancient Warfare to 500 AD

Thucydides. History of the Peloponnesian War. Translated by Rex Warner. The Warner translation of Thucydides is the most eloquent, but the reader might also consider using *The Landmark Thucydides*, edited by Robert B. Strassler, which contains outstanding maps. One of the ironies of the writing of military history is that the greatest book on war ever written was the second history¹ ever written, namely, this work. Thucydides examines the great themes of war from the highest levels of the making of strategy and policy to the moral dimensions and the sharp end of battle. Few military historians have done it as well, none better. There are, however, difficulties. Reader must take their time in reading this work. They must familiarize themselves with the geography of ancient Greece. And they must also take care to understand who the players are. Finally, what appears to be an archaic device, the speeches, contains the crucial arguments over the strategy, policy, expediency, morality, and the nature of war.

¹ Herodotus's history on the wars between Greece and Persia (499–479 BC).

Victor David Hanson. The Western Way of War, Infantry Battle in Classical Greece. Hanson has written a number of important and interesting historical studies. But this is by far and away the most important and interesting of his works. The Western Way of War is the finest book on the sharp end of combat ever written by an historian—even better than John Keegan's Face of Battle. This is a book the success of which entirely rests on an extraordinary familiarity and use of the available sources to create a picture of war in classical Greece that is clear and lucid. Hanson's book is an imaginative understanding of a form of warfare and society that have not existed for two and a half millennia. It also suggests that the Greek way of warfare has informed and influenced the "western way of war" ever since. A must read for the military professional as well as for the reader interested in military history.

The Eighteenth Century (1686-1789)

Winston S. Churchill. The Life of Marlborough. Four vols. This work on Churchill's great warrior ancestor, John Churchill, the Duke of Marlborough, represents the finest piece of writing and analysis that Churchill was to do in his long and productive life. It is eloquent, sweeping, and magisterial, as only Churchill can be. Modern scholarship has indicated flaws in the great man's analysis, but what makes this such a brilliant work is the fact that Churchill understood how great statesmen and generals interacted, since he was one himself. This is rousing, thrilling military history, written in a style that made Churchill arguably the greatest writer of English prose in the nineteenth century. Its power of analysis and understanding also underlines how Churchill was to be such a crucial figure in the winning of the Second World War.

Fred Anderson. Crucible of War, The Seven Year's War and the Fate of Empire in British North America, 1754–1766. Anderson examines the Seven Years War (known to Americans as the French and Indian War) from the highest levels of strategy and policy to the impact of chance and friction on human affairs. This is a work of great eloquence and deep insight. It underlines the contingency of human affairs and the flawed reaction of human beings under the terrible pressures of war. In the end Anderson explains how and why the British were able to win so decisively and to suggest how the very decisiveness of that victory would inevitably set the stage for the American Revolution.

General Works: Military Theory and Strategy

Carl von Clausewitz. On War, translated and edited by Michael Howard and Peter Paret. Of all the books written about war, Clausewitz's On War represents the most ambitious effort ever made by a theorist of human conflict to systematize war and understand it for what it is. Because its author died before it was completed, On War does have some rough patches, and portions of it are no longer relevant to the modern world. Nevertheless, much of it is entirely relevant to the modern condition. It does require that the reader examine its concepts, ponder its arguments, and test its ideas against the laboratory of war, namely military history. Above all, it deserves to be reread again and again to draw out its wisdom.

Peter Paret. Clausewitz and the State. The book is a study of intellectual and social history as well as the influences that led Clausewitz to produce *On War*. It sounds like a recipe for an incredibly boring book; it is not. Paret lays out in a clear even-handed narrative Clausewitz's life and the influence that eventually led him to produce one of the few theoretical studies of war that is worth reading. For readers interested in serious military history as well as in understanding the writings of the great Prussian theorist, this is the place to start.

The French Revolution and Napoleon (1789-1815)

Leo Tolstoy. War and Peace. The very size of one of the greatest novels ever written presents the reader with a formidable challenge. For military professionals with little time on their hands, the challenge is even more daunting—especially since the bulk of the novel has little to do with war but rather the social interactions that take place within a family. But the two sections dealing with the Austerlitz campaign and the 1812 campaign represent a brilliant and eloquent examination of war by a great novelist and former combat officer. My feeling is that Tolstoy's depiction of the Battle of Borodino in 1812 and the events leading up to that terrible battle is the finest piece of fiction about war ever written. And even if the reader disagrees in the end with Tolstoy's pacifism, the novelist's arguments are well worth considering.

The American Civil War (1861-1865)

Ulysses S. Grant. Personal Memoirs, 2 vols. Most memoirs by generals are filled with lies, deceptions, and half-truths. Grant's memoirs represent one of the few exceptions to that rule, being honest, deeply insightful, and a brilliant piece of writing. Mark Twain argued that Grant's memoirs were the greatest piece of English litera-

ture written in the nineteenth century. (He may well have been right.) Grant wrote these memoirs in the last two years of his life when he knew he was dying. His style appears to be simple, direct, and honest. In fact, it contains sharp and deep observations on the character of his contemporaries and opponents as well as the basic issues involved in the Civil War. The *Memoirs* are a must read for anyone who considers himself or herself as a serious historian of the American Civil War.

James M. McPherson. Battle Cry of Freedom: The Civil War Era. There are relatively few books that through their eloquence, their depth of knowledge, and their breadth of vision manage to overturn the generally held conceptions about an historical period. McPherson's study of the Civil War is such a work. In the largest sense, McPherson entirely overturns the idea that the antebellum South was a society on the defensive against the swelling tide of history. Rather its very aggressiveness contributed mightily to the outbreak of the war. What makes this a particularly compelling book is McPherson's ability to interweave military events with the political and strategic context of the war. After Grant's memoirs, this is the greatest book about the American Civil War. Battle Cry of Freedom won its author a Pulitzer Prize but the contempt of his colleagues because it was popular with the general public.

General Works: Military Theory and Strategy

Michael Howard. War and the Liberal Conscience. Michael Howard is the premier military historian of the twentieth century. He is the only author with two books on this list²In this work he examines the intellectual framework that has made war such a difficult phenomenon for the West, particularly in liberal Britain and the United States, to come to grips with. This is intellectual prose at its best. And Professor Howard is truly one of the magisterial writers of the English language. This work represents a brilliant examination of an intellectual framework that has increasingly dominated the Western world, best exemplified by the 1933 Oxford Union motion that there was no cause worth fighting for, including king and country.³

The First World War: Literature

Frederic Manning. The Middle Parts of Fortune. Michael Howard considers *The Middle Parts of Fortune* to be the finest piece of literature written about war. So do I. It

² The other being volume 4 of his Grand Strategy, August 1942-August 1943. See page 6.

³ "That this House will not in no circumstances fight for King and Country."

is set on the Western Front in one of the great killing battles of 1917. The author catches the dialect and the language of his soldiers in a fashion that few authors have been able to do. It is a grim tale, made even grimmer by the death of its hero. And it captures the sound and landscape of the war that in its course led to the development of modern war. It is a great but depressing read.

Vera Brittain. Testament of Youth. Few books cover the impact that war has on women and their lives better than this memoir of the First World War. At times Brittain's account is overly long, and her account of her post-war efforts in pacifist causes detracts from the terrible sense of tragedy and loss that hangs like a dark angel over her account of the war. The author was admitted to Oxford just before the war broke out, but then volunteered to serve as a nurse. During the course of the war she fell in love with several young men. They were all to be killed, as was her brother. No other author has managed to convey the sense of loss at the death of one's companions and lovers.

The Interwar Period (1919-1939)

Allan R. Millett. In Many a Strife, General Gerald C. Thomas and the US Marine Corps, 1917-1956. This is a first-rate study of the life of one of a cadre of marine officers who made the US Marine Corps a fourth service. At one level it is a wonderful study of the life of a brilliant staff officer and commander. But at another level it is an insightful study into what at its heart the profession of arms has come to represent. It is the finest piece of military history that Millett has written in his long and productive career.

The Second World War: General Works

R. V. Jones. The Wizard War: British Scientific Intelligence, 1939–1945. R. V. Jones was a young scientist at the beginning of the Second World War who became the head of Britain's effort in scientific intelligence. His memoir is a brilliant piece of writing and analysis that brings a deep understanding of the development of wartime science and the business of intelligence to the reader. In the end, Jones contribution to the winning of the war ranks only slightly below that of Churchill's, and yet his telling of his contribution is modest and self-effacing throughout. In every respect this is a wonderful book.

MacGregor Knox. Mussolini Unleashed, Politics and Strategy in Fascist Italy's Last War. In this extraordinary study of Mussolini, MacGregor Knox lays bare

the extraordinary details of the incompetence of Italy's military institutions that sacrificed the lives of innumerable brave Italians in the Second World War. It also entirely destroys the myth that Italy's entrance into the war was foisted on an unwilling Italian people by Mussolini. For readers who want to understand why the military institutions of the Third World have so often collapsed on the battlefield before the institutions of the First World, this is an enlightening study.

Gerhard Weinberg. A World at Arms, A Global History of World War II. This political and strategic history of the Second World War stands as a monument to brilliant scholarship that has made Weinberg the greatest historian of the Second World War. Quite simply, no historian in the future is likely to master the documentary evidence to the extent that Weinberg has managed to do. While the length of the work may intimidate many readers (along with the extraordinary footnotes), the book presents the most balanced account of the war yet written. A World at Arms is solidly written, but it is the mastery of the details and of the complexity of the war at every level that makes this such an outstanding work of history.

The Second World War: Strategy

Michael Howard. Grand Strategy, vol. 4, August 1942–August 1943. Rarely does official history rise above a standard of average. In this case Michael Howard has not only written the definitive history of British grand strategy in the crucial period between 1942 and 1943, but he has done so with style and panache. Where by its very nature official history tends to be partisan in attributing most errors to Allies, Howard is scrupulously fair in his treatment of the American side of the story. For those

The Second World War: Air Power

Sir Charles Webster and Noble Frankland. The Strategic Bombing Offensive Against Germany. Three vols. As with Michael Howard's official history of the Mediterranean Theater in 1942 and 1943 (*Grand Strategy*), Webster and Frankland have written brilliant piece of official history in their account of Bomber Command's valiant but fundamentally flawed conduct of its bombing offensive against Germany. When it was published in the early 1960s, it raised the hackles of airmen for the rigorous standards of truth with which it told its story. This is superb military history, and while its length may be intimidating, it reads easily and well with extraordinary analytic power. No one can call himself or herself a student of air power unless they have read the three volumes in this history.

The Second World War: Memoirs, Diaries, Biographies, and Literature

George MacDonald Fraser. Quartered Safe Out Here, A Recollection of the War in Burma. George MacDonald Fraser is the author of the innumerable volumes in the Flashman series. In this memoir he recounts his experiences as a teenaged combat infantryman, serving in William Slim's 14th Army. His tale is brilliantly written—at times sad, at times gripping, at times hilarious, but always readable. Fraser's powers of observation are extraordinary, as well as his ability to sum up a point in a few words. His description of Slim is brilliant. In addressing his men and the Burma campaign after the war, Slim "never said I, rarely said we, and almost always said you did."

William Slim. Defeat into Victory. Besides Ulysses S. Grant's memoirs, Slim's memoirs ranks as one of the great works of military literature, both for its insights as well as for its honesty. And like Grant, Slim has few pretensions about his own "greatness." Instead he tells how he took a beaten and demoralized army and rebuilt it into one of the finest military organizations in the Second World War. He then recounts his conduct of the war and the re-conquest of Burma against the odds of weather and tenacious resistance of the Japanese. It is a great tale told by one of the great captains of history. And in the end it is about a great *leader*.

E. B. Sledge. With the Old Breed at Pelilu and Okinawa. E. B. Sledge survived two of the nastiest battles of the Second World War and returned to Alabama to serve his community as a professor of chemistry. He also wrote one of the finest accounts of combat ever written. With the Old Breed is a story of leadership, comradeship, and marines under the terrible circumstances of combat against a fanatical opponent. It is a great piece of autobiography and a tribute to the marines who fought in these terrible battles.

The Second World War: The War at Sea and in the Pacific

Richard B. Frank. Downfall, The End of the Imperial Japanese Empire. Richard Frank survived a combat tour in Vietnam with the 173rd Airborne Division. He returned to the United States to become a lawyer. He has also become a first-rate military historian. His study of the surrender of the Japanese Empire as a direct result of the dropping of the atomic bombs quite simply destroyed fifty years of academic nonsense written about the atomic weapons. Thoroughly researched and clearly writ-

ten, *Downfall* is brilliant military and political history. It is a must read for anyone interested in the history of the Pacific War.

The Second World War: Intelligence (1939-1945)

Patrick Beasley. Very Special Intelligence. This memoir of British intelligence and its efforts to thwart the submarine war waged by the gray wolves of the *Kriegsmarine* is not only a wonderful memoir of Bletchley Park, but an insightful and persuasive account of the complexities and difficulties of understanding one's opponents in war. Beasley underlines that it was the *understanding*, not just the broken codes and technological superiority, that was the key ingredient in the Allied victory in the first great information war. This is a great read that offers the reader much for little effort.

War and Strategy Since 1945

Alistair Horne. A Savage War of Peace, Algeria, 1954–1962. Horne is a great historian of French military history and its less-than-successful record over the past 130 years. Horne's greatest book is an examination of France's great military victory in the Algerian War and its disastrous political defeat—a defeat that almost destroyed France. It is a tale that American strategists and military leaders should ponder as the American military embarks on wars against enemies about whom it knows little and understands less.

Lt. Gen. Harold Moore and Joseph Galloway. We Were Soldiers Once...and Young, Ia Drang — The Battle that Changed the War in Vietnam. Moore and Galloway have written by far and away the best piece of military history on one of the early battles of the Vietnam War. It is a story of effective and ineffective military leadership. It also should put to rest the claims of some commentators who claim that the US military lost none of the battles in the war. LANDING ZONE ALBANY was nothing other than a defeat that came close to being the twentieth century's Battle of the Little Bighorn. This is a great book.

2. General Works: Military Theory and Strategy

** Ardant du Picq, Charles P. Battle Studies. English edition. 1946.

Aron, Raymond. Clausewitz: Philosopher of War. 1983.

Aron, Raymond. On War. 1959.

Aron, Raymond. The Century of Total War. 1955.

Aron, Raymond. War and Industrial Society. 1958.

** Baer, George. One Hundred Years of Seapower, The U.S. Navy, 1890-1990. 1994.

Beaufre, Andre. The Strategy of Action. 1965.

Becke, A.F. An Introduction to the History of Tactics, 1740-1905. 1909.

- *** Best, Geoffrey. War and Society in Revolutionary Europe, 1789-1870.
- *** Best, Geoffrey. Churchill, A Study in Greatness. 2001.
- ** Blainey, Geoffrey. The Causes of War. 1973.
- ** Bond, Brian. Liddell Hart: A Study of His Military Thought. 1976.
 - * Bond, Brian. War and Society in Europe, 1870-1970. 1984.
 - * Brodie, Bernard. A Guide to Naval Strategy. 1958.
 - * Brodie, Bernard. Strategy in the Missile Age. 1965.
- ** Brodie, Bernard. War and Politics. 1973.

Challener, R.D. The French Theory of the Nation in Arms.

- ** von Clausewitz, Carl. The Campaign of 1812. 1977.
- ***** von Clausewitz, Carl. *On War,* translated and edited by Michael Howard and Peter Paret. 1976.

- *** von Clausewitz, Carl. *Historical and Political Writings*, edited and translated by Peter Paret and Donald Moran. 1992
- *** Cohen, Eliot. Supreme Command, Soldiers, Statesmen, and Leadership in Wartime. 2002.
 - ** Craig, Gordon. The Politics of the Prussian Army. 1976.
 - Creswell, John. Generals and Admirals. 1952.
 - * Dupuy, R. Ernest and Trevor N. Dupuy. *Encyclopedia of Military History*. 1977.
 - ** Earle, Edward M. Makers of Modern Strategy. 1943.
 - * Echevarria, Antulio J. After Clausewitz, German Military Thinkers before the Great War. 2000.
 - * Ellis, John. The Social History of the Machine Gun. 1976.
 - Engels, Frederick. *Engels as Military Critic*, edited by W.Q. Henderson. 1975.
 - English, Allan D. The Changing Face of War, Learning from History. 1998.
 - * English, John A. Marching through Chaos, The Descent of Armies in Theory and Practice. 1996.
 - * Fuller, William. Strategy and Power in Russia, 1600-1914. 1992.
 - Gallie, W.B. Philosophers of War and Peace. 1978.
- ** Gat, Azor. A History of Military Thought, From the Enlightenment to the Cold War. 2001.
- *** Gray, Colin. War, Peace, and Victory: Strategy and Statecraft for the Next Century. 1990.
 - ** Gray, Colin. Modern Strategy. 1990.
 - ** Gray, Colin S. and Geoffrey Sloan. Geopolitics, Geography, and Strategy. 1999.
- *** Gray, Colin S. and Roger Barnett, editors. Seapower and Strategy. 1989.
 - ** Grenfell, Russell. Seapower. 1940.
 - ** Grimsley, Mark and Clifford J. Rogers. Civilians in the Path of War. 2002.
- **** Handel, Michael, editor. Clausewitz and Modern Strategy. 1986.
- *** Handel, Michael. Masters of the Art of Command, Classical Strategic Thought. 1992.

- ** Hanson, Victor David. The Soul of Battle, From Ancient Times to the Present Day: How Three Great Liberators Vanquished Tyranny. 1999.
- *** Hanson, Victor David. Carnage and Culture, Landmark Battles in the Rise of Western Military Power. 2000.
 - * Hillgr ber, Andreas. Deutsche Grossmacht- und Weltpolitik im 19. und 20. Jahrhundert. 1977.
- *** Howard, Michael. The Causes of Wars. 1983.
- **** Howard, Michael. Clausewitz. 1983.
- **** Howard, Michael. War and the Liberal Conscience. 1978.
- **** Howard, Michael. War in European History. 1970.
 - * Howard, Michael. Soldiers and Governments. 1957.
 - ** Howard, Michael. Studies In War and Peace. 1970.
 - * Howard, Michael. The Theory and Practice of War. 1965.
 - *** Howard, Michael. The Invention of Peace. 2002.
 - ** Howard, Michael, George C. Andreopoulos, and Mark R. Shulman, editors. *The Laws of War, Constraints on Warfare in the Western World.* 1994. Huston, James. *The Sinews of War: Logistics.* 1775-1953. 1966.
- **** Hynes, Samuel. The Soldier's Tale, Bearing Witness to Modern War. 1997.

 Institute for Strategic Studies. Problems of Modern Strategy. 1969.
 - * de Jomini Antoine, Baron. The Art of War. 1862.

 Jordan, Gerald, editor. Naval Warfare in the 20th Century. 1977.
 - *** Keegan, John. The Face of Battle. 1976.
 - ** Keegan, John. The Mask of Command. 1987.

Kennedy, Paul M. The Rise and Fall of the Great Powers, 1500-1987. 1987.

Kennedy, Paul M. Strategy and Diplomacy, 1870-1945. 1983.

Knorr, Klaus. Historical Dimensions of National Security Problems. 1976.

Knox, MacGregor and Williamson Murray, *The Dynamics of Military Revolution*, 1300-2050. 2002.

- * Liddell Hart, B. H. Strategy. 1954.
- ** Luttwak, Edward. Strategy: The Logic of War and Peace. 1987.
- ** Lynn, John A., editor. Feeding Mars, Logistics in Western Warfare from the Middle Ages to the Present. 1993.
- *** Machiavelli, Niccolo. The Art of War. 1965.
- *** Machiavelli, Niccolo. Discourses on the First Ten Books of Livy. 1970.
 - * Mahan, Alfred T. The Influence of Seapower on History. 1890.
 - Marwick, Arthur. Britain in the Century of Total War. 1968.
 - * Marwick, Arthur. War and Social Change in the 20th Century: A Comparative Study of Britain, France, Germany, Russia, and the United States. 1974.
- **** McNeill, William H. The Pursuit of Power. 1982.
 - *** Meyer, Anton. Once an Eagle. (novel) 2002.

Millis, Walter. American Military Thought. 1966.

Millis, Walter. Arms and Men. 1956.

Murray, Williamson, MacGregor Knox, and Alvin Bernstein, editors. *The Making of Strategy, Rulers, States, and War.* 1992.

Nef, John U. War and Human Progress. 1950.

O'Brien, William V. The Conduct of Just and Limited War. 1981.

- *** Padfield, Peter. Maritime Supremacy and the Opening of the Western Mind. 1999.
- **** Paret, Peter. Clausewitz and the State. 1976

Paret, Peter. editor. Makers of Modern Strategy, revised edition. 1986.

Preston, Richard and Sidney Wise. Men in Arms: A History of War and Its Interrelationship with Western Society. 1956.

- * Richmond, Sir Herbert. The Navy as an Instrument of Policy, 1558-1727. 1953.
- *** Richmond, Sir Herbert. Statesmen and Seapower. 1943.
- *** Ritter, Gerhard. The Sword and Scepter, 4 vols. The Prussian Tradition and The Problem of Militarism in Germany. 1969-73.

Ropp, Theodore. War in the Modern World. 1959.

Rosinski, Herbert. The Development of Naval Thought. 1977.

* Roskill, Stephen. The Strategy of Seapower. 1962.

Schurman, Donald. The Education of a Navy. 1815-1914. 1965.

Sherman, B. Mitchell, III, editor. War, Strategy, and Maritime Power. 1977.

* Spector, Ronald H. At War at Sea, Sailors and Naval Combat in the Twentieth Century. 2001.

Stoessinger, James N. Why Nations Go to War. 1978.

- ** Vagts, Alfred. A History of Militarism. 1937.
 - * Van Creveld, Martin. Command in War. 1985.
- * Van Creveld, Martin. Supplying War. 1977.

Van Creveld, Martin. Technology and War. 1988

**** Waldron, Arthur. The Great Wall of China, From History to Myth. 1990.

Wallach, Jehuda. Das Dogma der Vernichtungsschlact. 1967.

Wallach, Jehuda. Die Kriegslehre von Friedrich Engels. 1968.

Wallach, Jehuda. Kriegstheorie: Ihre Entwicklung im 19. und 20. Jahrhundert. 1972.

Waltzer, Michael. Just and Unjust Wars. 1977.

- **** Watts, Barry D. Clausewitzian Friction and the Future of War. 1996
 Wawro, Geoffrey. Warfare and Society in Europe, 1792-1914. 2000.
 - * Weigley, Russell. The American Way of War. 1973.

Weigley, Russell. History of the United States Army. 1967.

* Williamson, James A. The English Channel. 1959.

Williamson, James A. The Ocean in English History. 1941.

3. Ancient Warfare to 500 AD

- Adcock, F. E. The Greek and Macedonian Art of War. 1957.
- Adcock, F.E. The Roman Art of War under the Republic. 1940.
- *** Anderson, J. K. Military Thought in the Age of Xenephon. 1970.

 Brand, C.E. Roman Military Law. 1968.
- *** Caesar, Julius. The Conquest of Gaul.
- **** Delbrück, Han. *History of the Art of War*, vol. 1, *Antiquity*. English edition. 1975.
 - Etton, Hugh. Warfare in Roman Europe, AD 350-425. 1996
 - Ferrill, Arthur. The Origins of War from Stone Age to Alexander the Great. 1985.
 - *** Fox, Robert Lane. Alexander the Great. 1974.
 - * Fuller, J.F.C. Julius Caesar. 1965.
 - * Fuller, J.F.C. The Generalship of Alexander the Great. 1958.
 - Grant, Michael. The Army of the Caesars. 1974.
- **** Hanson, Victor Davis. The Western Way of War, Infantry Battle in Classical Greece. 1986.
 - ** Hanson, Victor Davis. The Wars of the Ancient Greeks. 1999.
 - *** Josephus, Flavius. The Great Roman-Jewish War.
 - Goldsworthy, Adrian Keith. *The Roman Army at War, 100 BC AD 200.* 1990.
 - **** Kagan, Donald. The Outbreak of the Peloponnesian War. 1969.
 - *** Kagan, Donald. The Archidamian War. 1974.
 - *** Kagan, Donald. The Peace of Nicias and the Sicilian Expedition. 1981.

*** Kagan, Donald. The Fall of the Athenian Empire. 1981.

Keppu, Lawrence, The Making of the Roman Army, From Republic to Empire. 1984.

- * Luttwak, Edward. The Grand Strategy of the Roman Empire. 1976.
- * MacMullen, Ramsey. Soldier and Civilian in the Later Roman Empire. 1963.
- * MacMullen, Ramsey. Constantine. 1969.

Parker, Henry. The Roman Legions. 1928.

Pritchett, W. Kendrick. The Greek State at War. 1971.

- *** Pressfield, Steven. Gates of Fire (novel). 1998.
- **** Pressfield, Steven. The Tides of War. 2000.

Snodgrass, A.M. Arms and Armor of the Greeks. 1967.

Tarn, W.W. Alexander the Great. 1948.

- **** Thucydides. *The History of the Peloponnesian War* (translated by Rex Warner). 1956 (most eloquent translation).
- **** Thucydides. The Landmark Thucydides. A Comprehensive Guide to the Peloponnesian War (edited by Robert B. Strassler). 1996 (good translation, outstanding maps and commentary)
 - ** Webster, Graham. The Roman Imperial Army. 1969.

4. Medieval Warfare (500-1450)

Allmand, C. T. Society at War: The Experience of England and France during the Hundred Years War. 1973.

Barnie, John. War in Medieval English Society. 1974.

Burne, Alfred H. The Crecy War. 1965.

Burne, Alfred H. The Agincourt War. 1956.

- *** Contamine, Philippe. Guerre, etat, et societe a la fin de moyen age. 1972.
- *** Froissart. Chronicles.

Hewitt, H.J. The Organization of War Under Edward III. 1966.

Hollister, O.W. The Military Organization of Norman England. 1965.

Keen, M.H. The Laws of War in the Late Middle Ages. 1965.

* Newhall, R.A. The English Conquest of Normandy, 1416-1424. 1924.

Newhall, R.A. Muster and Review. 1924.

Nicholas, Sir Harris. History of the Battle of Agincourt. 1882.

- * Oman, Sir Charles. The Art of War in the Middle Ages. 1953.
- * Oman, Sir Charles. A History of the Art of War in the Middle Ages. 1969.
- *** Perroy, Edouard. The Hundred Years War. 1965.

Powicke, Michael. Military Obligations in Medieval England. 1962.

**** Rogers, Clifford J., War, Cruel and Sharp, English Strategy under Edward III, 1327-1360. 2000.

Sanders, I.J. Feudal Military Service in England. 1956.

Smail, R.C. Crusading Warfare. 1956.

5. Early Modern Warfare (1450-1685)

Andre, Louis. Michel le Tellier et l'organisation de l'armee monarchique. 1906.

Andre, Louis. Michel le Tellier and Louvois. 1942

** Ashley, Maurice. General Monck. 1977.

Baxter, Douglas C. Servants of the Sword: French Intendants of the Army, 1630-1670. 1976.

** Diaz del Castillo, Bernard. The Bernard Diaz Chronicles: The True Story of the Conquest of Mexico. 1956.

Childs, John. The Army of Charles II. 1976.

Cruickshank, Charles C. Elizabeth's Army. 1946.

Firth, C.H. Cromwell's Army. 1962.

Geyl, Pieter. The Revolt of the Netherlands. 1958.

Hale, John R. The Art of War and Renaissance England. 1961.

Lloyd, Howell A. The Rouen Campaign, 1590-1592: Politics, Warfare and the Early Modern State. 1973.

Mallett, Michael. Mercenaries and their Masters: Warfare in Renaissance Italy. 1974.

- * Oman, Charles. A History of the Art of War in the Sixteenth Century. 1937.
 - Pages, Georges. The Thirty Years War. 1970.
- *** Parker, Geoffrey. The Army of Flanders and the Spanish Road. 1972.
- ** Parker, Geoffrey. The Dutch Revolt. 1977.
- **** Parker, Geoffrey. The Military Revolution. 1988.
 - ** Parker, Geoffrey. The Spanish Armada. 1988.
 - ** Parker, Geoffrey. The Thirty Years War. 1984.

- ** Parker, Geoffrey, The Grand Strategy of Philip II. 1998.
- **** Roberts, Michael. Gustavus Adolphus. 1958.
 - *** Roberts, Michael. Gustavus Adolphus: A History of Sweden, 1611-32, 2 vols. 1953-58.
- *** Roberts, Michael. The Military Revolution, 1560-1660. 1956.
 - Taylor, F.L. The Art of War in Italy, 1494-1569. 1921.
 - Thompson, I.A.A. War and Government in Hapsburg Spain, 1560-1620. 1976.
 - Tilly, Charles. The Formation of National States in Western Europe. 1974.
 - Webb, Henry J. Elizabethan Military Service. 1965.
 - ** Wedgwood, C.V. The King's War, 1641-1647. 1958.
 - * Wedgwood, C.V. The Thirty Years War, 1961.
 - ** Wolf, John B. The Emergence of the Great Powers, 1685-1715. 1951.

6. The Eighteenth Century (1686–1789)

**** Anderson, Fred. Crucible of War. The Seven Year's War and the Fate of Empire in British North America, 1754-1766. 2000.

Atkinson, C.T. Marlborough and the Rise of the British Army. 1921.

*** Brewer, John. The Sinews of Power: War, Money, and the English State, 1688-1783. 1988

Bowler, R. Arthur. Logistics and the Failure of the British Army in America, 1775-1783. 1975.

- *** Chandler, David. The Art of Warfare in the Age of Marlborough. 1976.
- **** Chandler, David. Marlborough as Military Commander. 1973.
 - * Chandler, David. Robert Parker and the Comte de Merode Westerloo. 1968.
- **** Churchill, Winston. The Life of Marlborough, 4 vols. 1933.
 - ** Corbett, Julian. England in the Seven Years War, 2 vols. 1907.

Corn, Walter. Competition for Empire, 1740-1763. 1940.

Duffy, Christopher. Army of Frederick the Great. 1974.

Duffy, Christopher. The Army of Maria Theresa. 1977.

Eyck, Erich. Pitt Versus Fox. 1950.

- * Freeman, Douglas S. George Washington, 6 vols. 1952.
- ** Higgenbotham, Don. The War of American Independence: Military Attitudes, Policies, and Practice. 1971.
- ** Jones, D.W. War and Economy, In the Age of William III and Marlborough. 1988.

Kennett, Lee. The French Armies in the Seven Years War. 1967.

*** Ketchum, Richard M. The Winter Soldiers. 1975.

Leonard, E.G. L'armee et ses problems en XVIIIe siecle. 1958.

- Lloyd, Christopher. The Capture of Quebec. 1959.
- ** Luvaas, Jay. Frederick the Great on the Art of War. 1966.
- ** Lynn, John A. Giant of the Grand Siècle, The French Army, 1610-1715. 1997.
- ** Macksey, Piers. The Coward of Minden. 1979.
- *** Macksey, Piers. The War for America, 1775-1783. 1975.
 - * Namier, Lewis. England in the Age of the American Revolution. 1961.

Palmer, David R. The Way of the Fox: American Strategy in the War for America, 1775-1783. 1975.

*** Prebble, John. Culloden. 1961.

Scouller, R.E. The Armies of Queen Anne. 1966.

- *** Shy, John. A People Numerous and Armed. 1976.
- *** Shy, John. Toward Lexington: The Role of the British Army in the Coming of the American Revolution. 1965.

Smelser, Marshall. The Winning of Independence. 1972.

Stacey, C.P. Quebec, 1759. 1959

Taylor, Frank. The Wars of Marlborough. 1921.

* Trevelyan, G.M. England in the Reign of Queen Anne. 1965.

Verney, Peter. The Battle of Blenheim. 1976.

Wilkinson, Spenser. The Defense of Piedmont, 1742-1748. 1927.

Willcox, William. Portrait of a General: Sir Henry Clinton in the War of Independence. 1964.

** Wolf, John B. The Emergence of the Great Powers, 1685-1715. 1951.

7. The French Revolution and Napoleon (1789–1815)

Bell, Douglas. Wellington's Officers. 1953.

Brett-James, Anthony. Europe Against Napoleon: The Leipzig Campaign, 1813, from Eyewitness Accounts. 1970.

Brinton, Crane. A Decade of Revolution, 1789-1799. 1934.

Bryant, Arthur. The Great Duke. 1972.

Bryant, Arthur. Years of Victory. 1945.

**** Chandler, David. The Campaigns of Napoleon. 1966.

Davies, Geoffrey. Wellington and His Army. 1954.

* Duffy, Christopher. Austerlitz, 1805. 1977.

Ferrero, G. The Gamble: Bonaparte in Italy, 1796-1797. 1961.

Ford, G.S. Stein and the Era of Reform in Prussia, 1807-1815. 1922.

* Fortescue, J. Wellington. 1925.

Fuller, J.F.C. Sir John Moore's System of Training. 1925.

Gallaher, John C. The Iron Marshal: A Biography of Louis N. Davout. 1976.

Geyl, Pieter. Napoleon: For and Against. 1949.

- * Glover, Michael. Wellington's Army in the Peninsula: 1808-1814. 1977.
- * Glover, Richard. Peninsula Preparation: The Reforms of the British Army, 1795-1809. 1963.

Goodspeed, D.J. The British Campaigns in the Peninsula. 1958.

Hahlweg, W. Prussischer Reformzeit and Revolutionärer Krieg. 1962.

Hall, R.A. Studies in Napoleonic Strategy. 1918.

- Henderson, E.F. Blücher and the Uprising of Prussia Against Napoleon, 1807-1815. 1911.
- ** Horne, Alistair. How Far From Austerlitz? Napoleon, 1805-1815. 1996

 Jackson, W.G.F. Attack in the West: Napoleon's First Campaign Reread Today. 1953.
- **** Kissinger, Henry. A World Restored. 1957.
 - Latreille, A. L'armee et la nation a la fin de l'ancien regime. 1914.
 - * Longford, E. Wellington: The Years of the Sword. 1969.
 - ** Lynn, John. The Bayonets of the Republic. 1984.
 - *** Macksey, Piers. Statesmen at War: The Strategy of Overthrow. 1974.
 - *** Macksey, Piers. War Without Victory: The Downfall of Pitt, 1799-1802. 1984.
 Maude, F.N. The Leipzig Campaign, 1813. 1905.
 Maude, F.N. The Jena Campaign, 1806. 1909.
 - *** Napier, Sir William. History of the War in the Peninsula. 1890.
 - * Oman, Sir Charles. A History of the Peninsula War 1902-1930.
 - * Oman, Sir Charles. Wellington's Army, 1809-1814. 1912.
 - ** Palmer, Robert R. Twelve Who Ruled. 1941.
 - *** Paret, Peter. Yorck and the Era of Prussian Reform. 1966.
 - ** Paret, Peter. Internal War and Pacification: The Vendee, 1789-96. 1961.

Parker, Harold T. Three Napoleonic Battles. 1949.

Petrie, Sir Charles. Wellington: An Assessment. 1956.

Phipps, R.W. The Armies of the First French Republic. 1968.

Quimby, Robert S. The Background of Napoleonic Warfare. 1957.

Rodger, A.B. The War of the Second Coalition, 1789-1801: A Strategic Commentary.

Rose, J.H. William Pitt and the Great War. 1904.

** Ross, Steven T. Quest for Victory: French Military Strategy, 1792-1799. 1973.

** Rothenberg, Gunther E. Napoleon's Great Adversaries: The Archduke Charles and the Austrian Army, 1792-1814. 1982.

Savant, Jean. Napoleon in His Times. 1958.

- ** Scott, Samuel F. The Response of the Royal Army to the French Revolution.
 - * Shanahan, William O. Prussian Military Reforms. 1945.

Soboul, A. Les soldats de l'an II. 1959.

Stadelman, Rudolf. Scharnhorst: Schicksal and geistige Welt. 1952.

Tarle, Eugene. Napoleon's Invasion of Russia. 1942.

Thiry, J. Eylau, Friedland, Tilsit. 1964.

Thompson, J.M. Napoleon Bonaparte: His Rise and His Fall. 1951.

- **** Tolstoy, Leo. War and Peace. (numerous translations)
 - * Ward, S.P.G. Wellington's Headquarters: A Study of the Administrative Problems in the Peninsula, 1809-1814. 1957.

Von Wartenburg, Yorck. Napoleon as a General, 2 vols. 1891.

Watson, S.J. By Command of the Emperor: A Life of Marshal Berthier. 1957.

Watson, S.J. Carnot. 1954.

Weller, Jac. Wellington at Waterloo. 1967.

* White, Charles Edward. The Enlightened Soldier, Scharnhorst and the Militärische Geselschaft in Berlin, 1801-1805. 1989.

Wilkinson, Spencer. The Rise of General Bonaparte. 1930.

Wilkinson, Spencer. The French Army before Napoleon. 1915.

8. The Nineteenth Century (1815–1890)

Anderson, Olive. A Liberal State at War: Politics and Economics during the Crimean War. 1967.

- *** Bond, Brian. The Victorian Army and the Staff College, 1854-1914. 1972.
 - ** Bond, Brian. Victorian Military Campaigns. 1967.

Bonnal, H. Sadowa: A Study. 1907.

- ** Bucholz, Arden, Moltke and the German Wars, 1864-1871. 2001
- *** Craig, Gordon. The Battle of Koniggrätz. 1964.

Farwell, Byron. The Great Anglo-Boer War. 1976.

Fink, C. German Nationalism and the European Response, 1890-1945. 1985.

French Army. Etat Major. Section Historique. La guerre de 1870/1871.

Generalstab, Krieggeschichtliche Abteilung. *Der deutsch-franzosische Krieg,* 1870/1871, 5 vols. 1872-1881. English Translation: Captain F.C.H. Clarke. *The Franco-German War, 1870-1871,* 5 vols. 1874-84.

Hamley, General Sir William. The Campaign of Sevastopol. 1891.

Hamer, W.S. The British Army: Civil-Military Relations, 1885-1905. 1970.

Harries-Jenkins, Gwyn. The Army in Victorian Society. 1977.

- *** Hibbert, Christopher. The Destruction of Lord Ragland. 1961.
 - ** Horne, Alistair. The Fall of Paris. 1965.
- **** Howard, Michael. The Franco-Prussian War. 1969.

Kessel, Eberhard. Moltke. 1959.

- * Lambert, Andrew D. The Crimean War, British Grand Strategy against Russia, 1853-1856. 1990.
- * Luvaas, Jay. The Military Legacy of the Civil War. 1959.

- * Militärgeschichtliche Forschungsamt. Entscheidungsjahr, 1866. 1965.
- ** Militärgeschichtliche Forschungsamt. Entscheidung, 1870. 1970.
- * von Moltke, Count Helmuth. *The Franco-German War, 1870-1871,* 2 vols. 1891.
- *** Morris, Donald R. The Washing of the Spears. 1965.

 Regele, Oskar. Feldmarschall Radetzky. 1957.
- *** Showalter, Dennis S. Railroads and Rifles: Soldiers, Technology, and the Unification of Germany. 1975.
- *** Smith, Cecil Woodham. *The Reason Why.* 1965. Stadelman, Rudolf. *Moltke und der Stadt.* 1950.
- *** Wawro, Geoffrey. The Austro-Prussian War, Austria's War with Prussia and Italy in 1866. 1996.
 - von Widdern, Cardinal Georg. Deutsch-franz sischer Krieg, 1870-1871. 1893-1899.

9. The American Civil War (1861–1865)

- ** Arnold, James R. Grant Wins the War, Decision at Vicksburg. 1997

 Beringer, Richard E. et al. Why the South Lost the Civil War. 1986.

 Boatner, Mark M., III. The Civil War Dictionary. 1959.
- **** Catton, Bruce. The Centennial History of the Civil War, 3 vols. 1961-65.
- *** Catton, Bruce. Grant Moves South. 1960.
- *** Catton, Bruce. Grant Takes Command. 1969.
- *** Connelly, Thomas L. Army of the Heartland: The Army of Tennessee, 1861-1862. 1967.
- *** Connelly, Thomas L. Autumn of Glory: The Army of Tennessee, 1862-1865. 1971.
- *** Connelly, Thomas L. The Marble Man: Robert E. Lee and His Image in American Society. 1977.
- *** Connelly, Thomas L. and Jones, Archer. *The Politics of Command: Factions and Ideas in Confederate Strategy*. 1973.

 Donald, David, editor. *Why the North Won the Civil War.* 1960.
- **** Foote, Shelby. The Civil War: A Narrative, 3 vols. 1958-74.
 - * Freeman, Douglas S. Lee's Lieutenants: A Study in Command, 3 vols. 1942-44. Freeman, Douglas S. R.E. Lee: A Biography, 4 vols. 1935.
- ***** Grant, U.S. Personal Memoirs, 2 vols. 1885.
 - *** Grimsley, Mark. The Hard Hand of War, Union Military Policy Toward Southern Civilians, 1861-1865. 1995.
 - Hattaway, Herman and Archer Jones. How the North Won. 1983.
 - *** Keneally, Thomas. The Confederates: A Novel. 1969.
 - ** Linderman, Gerald F. Embattled Courage: The Experience of Combat in the American Civil War. 1987.

- ***** McPherson, James M. Battle Cry of Freedom: The Civil War Era. 1988.
 - **** McPherson, James M. For Cause and Comrades, Why Men Fought in the Civil War. 1997.
 - **** McPherson, James. Abraham Lincoln and the Second American Revolution. 1991.
 - **** McPherson, James M. Drawn with the Sword, Reflections on the American Civil War. 1996.
 - *** McPherson, James M. Crossroads of Freedom, Antietam, The Battle that Changed the Course of the Civil War. 2002.
 - ** McWhiney, Grady and Perry D. Jamieson. *Attack and Die.* 1972.

 Murdock, Eugene. *One Million Men: The Civil War Draft in the North.* 1971.
 - *** Nevins, Allan. The War for the Union, 8 vols. 1947-71.
 - ** Royster, Charles. The Destructive War, William Tecumseh Sherman, Stonewall Jackson, and the Americans. 1991.
 - ** Sears, Stephen. George B. McClellan: The Young Napoleon. 1988.
 - *** Sears, Stephen. The Landscape Turned Red, The Battle of Antietam. 1993.
 - ** Sears, Stephen. Chancellorsville. 1996.
 - **** Shaara, Michael, The Killer Angels: A Novel. 1975.

Thomas, Emory M. The Confederate Nation, 1861-1865. 1979.

Thomas, Benjamin P. Abraham Lincoln. 1957.

Thomas, Benjamin P. and Harold M. Hyman. Stanton. 1962.

- * Wiley, Bell I. The Life of Billy Yank. 1952.
- * Wiley, Bell I. The Life of Johnny Reb. 1943.

10. Naval Warfare to 1900

- * Albion, Robert. Forests and Seapower: The Timber Problem of the Royal Navy, 1652-1862. 1926.
 - Barnford, Paul. Forests and French Seapower, 1660-1789. 1956.
- * Baugh, Daniel A. British Naval Administration in the Age of Walpole. 1965.
- *** Boxer, C.R. The Dutch Seaborne Empire. 1965.
- *** Boxer, C.R. The Portuguese Seaborne Empire. 1969.
 - * Cipolla, Carlo. Guns, Sails and Empires. 1965.
- *** Corbett, Julian S. England in the Mediterranean, 2 vols. 1904.
- *** Corbett, Julian S. Drake and the Tudor Navy, 2 vols. 1898.
 - * Corbett, Julian. S. Fighting Instructions, 1530-1816. 1905.
- *** Corbett, Julian S. England in the Seven Years War, 2 vols. 1907.
- *** Corbett, Julian S. The Campaign of Trafalgar. 1910.
 - Creswell, John. British Admirals of the 18th Century: Tactics in Battle. 1972.
 - Dull, Jonathan R. The French Navy and American Independence. 1976.
 - Graham, G.S. Empire of the North Atlantic: The Maritime Struggle for North America. 1958.
 - Grenfell, Russell. Nelson the Sailor. 1949.
- *** Guilmartin Jr., John F. Gunpowder and Galleys: Changing Technology and Mediterranean Warfare in the 16th Century. 1975.
 - Haswell, Jack. The Battle for Empire: A Century of Anglo-French Conflict. 1976.
- *** Kennedy, Paul M. The Rise and Fall of British Naval Mastery. 1982.
- *** Macksey, P. The War in the Mediterranean, 1803-1810. 1957.
 - * Mahan, A.T. The Influence of Seapower on the French Revolution and Empire, 1793-

1812, 2 vols. 1892.

- ** Marcus, G.J. The Age of Nelson: The Royal Navy, 1793-1815. 1971.
- ** Marcus, G.J. Quiberon Bay. 1960.
- * Marcus, G.J. Heart of Oak: A Survey of British Seapower in the Georgian Era. 1975.

Masefield, J. Sea Life in Nelson's Time. 1920.

Oman, Carole. Nelson. 1946.

Gwen, J.H. War at Sea Under Queen Anne, 1702-1708. 1938.

* Padfield, Peter. Tide of Empires, 2 vols. 1977.

Parkinson, C.N. Britannia Rules: The Classic Age of Naval History, 1793-1815. 1977.

Parry, J.H. The Spanish Seaborne Empire. 1969.

** Richmond, H.M. The Navy in the War of 1739-1748. 1920.

Spinney, David. Rodney. 1969.

Thomason, George M. Sir Francis Drake. 1972.

Warner, Oliver. The Glorious First of June. 1961.

- ** Williamson, James A. The Age of Drake. 1938.
 - * Williamson, James A. Sir Francis Drake. 1952.
 - * Williamson, James A. Hawkins of Plymouth. 1969.

Wilson, Charles. Profit and Power: A Study of England and the Dutch Wars. 1960.

11. First World War: Background (1890-1914)

*** Brose, Eric Dorn. The Kaiser's Army, The Politics of Military Technology in Germany during the Machine Age, 1870-1918. 2001.

von Bernhardi, F. Germany and the Next War. 1914.

Bloch, Ivan S. The Future of War. 1903.

- **** Churchill, Randolph. Winston S. Churchill, 1902-1914, vol. 2. 1967.
 - ** Deist, Wilhelm. The German Military in the Age of Total War. 1985.

Farrar, L. The Short War Illusion.

Fergusen, Sir James. The Curragh Incident. 1964.

** Fischer, Fritz. War of Illusion. 1975.

Foerster, Wolfgang. Graf Schlieffen und der Weltkrieg. 1925.

- ** Friedberg, Aaron. The Weary Titan, Britain and the Experience of Relative Decline, 195-1905. 1988
- ** Fuller, William. Civil-Military Conflict in Imperial Russia, 1881-1914. 1985.
- ** Gooch, John. The Plans of War: The General Staff and British Military Strategy, 1900-1916. 1974.

Gordon, Donald C. The Dominion Partnership in Imperial Defense, 1870-1914. 1965.

- ** Herrmann, David G. The Armies of Europe and the Making of the First World War. 1996
- *** Kennedy, Paul. The Rise of the Anglo-German Antagonism. 1981.

Kennedy, Paul, editor. The War Plans of the Great Powers.

** Kitchen, Martin. The German Officer Corps, 1890-1914. 1968.

Kruger, P. Goodbye Dolly Gray. 1960.

- Lafore, Laurence. The Long Fuse: An Interpretation of the Origins of World War I. 1971.
- ** Pakenham, Thomas. The Boer War. 1979.
 - Pemberton, W. Baring. Battles of the Boer War. 1964.
 - Ralston, David B. The Army of the Republic: The Place of the Military in the Political Evolution of France: 1871-1914. 1967.
- ** Reitz, Dennis. Commando. 1926.
- ** Rich, David Alan. The Tsar's Colonels, Professionalism, Strategy, and Subversion in Late Imperial Russia. 1998.
- *** Ritter, Gerhard. The Sword and the Scepter, 4 vols. 1973.
 - Steiner, Zarc S. The Foreign Office and Foreign Policy, 1898-1914. 1969.
- *** Stevenson, David. Armaments and the Coming of War, Europe 1904-1914. 1996.
- **** Swinton, E.D. The Defense of Duffer's Drift. 1902.
 - * Tuchman, Barbara W. The Proud Tower. 1966.
- **** Williamson, Samuel. The Politics of Grand Strategy: Britain and France Prepare for War, 1904-1914. 1969.

12. First World War: General (1914–1918)

Bean, C.E.W. The Story of ANZAC. 1924.

Berghahn, Volker R. and Wilhelm Deist. R stung im Zeichender wilhelminischen Weltpolitik, Grundlegende Dokumete, 1890-1914. 1988.

Bunselmeyer, Robert S. The Cost of War, 1914-1919. 1975.

Chapman, Guy. Vain Glory. 1968.

- **** Churchill, Winston S. The World Crisis. 1930.
- **** Churchill, Winston S. The Great War. 1933.

Clark, Alan. Suicide of the Empires. 1971.

- * Cruttwell, Charles R.M.F. A History of the Great War. 1934.

 Cruttwell, Charles R.M.F. The Role of British Strategy in the Great War. 1936.
- ** Fischer, Fritz. Germany's Aims in the First World War. 1963.
 - * French, David. British Strategy and War Aims, 1914-1916. 1986.
- **** Gilbert, Martin. Winston S. Churchill, vol. 3. 1914-1916.
- **** Gilbert, Martin. Winston S. Churchill, vol. 4. 1916-1922.
 - * Guinn, Paul. British Strategy and Politics, 1914-1918. 1965.

Hallion, Richard P. The Role of Fighter Aircraft, 1914-1918. 1984.

- * Hazelhurst, Cameron. Politicians at War: July 1914 to May 1915: A Prologue to the Triumph of Lloyd George. 1971.
- ** Hunt, Barry and Preston, Adrian. War Aims and Strategic Policy in the First World War. 1977.
- *** Herwig, Holger. The First World War, Germany and Austria Hungary, 1914-1918. 1997.
 - * Liddell Hart, B.H. The Real War, 1914-1918. 1930.

Liddell Hart, B.H. Reputations. 1928.

Janssen, Karl-Heinz. Der Kanzler und der General. 1967.

Kocka Jürgen. Klassengesellschaft im Krieg: Deutsche Sozialgeschichte. 1914-1918. 1973.

Lucas, P.M.H. The Evolution of Tactical Ideas in France and Germany During the War of 1914-1918. 1925.

- ** Marwick, Arthur. The Deluge: British Society in the First World War. 1965.
- ** Marwick, Arthur. War and Social Change in the 20th Century. 1974.
 - * Marwick, Arthur. Women at War, 1914-1918. 1977.
- ** Mendelssohn-Bartholdy, Albrecht. The War and German Society. 1937.

Maurice, F.B. The Lessons of Allied Cooperation: Naval, Military, and Air, 1914-1918. 1942.

- * Morrow, John. German Air Power in the First World War. 1977.
- *** Offner, Avner. The First World War: An Agrarian Interpretation. 1991.
 - * Page, Christopher. Command in the Royal Naval Division, A Military Biography of Brigadier General A.M. Asquith, DSO. 1999.

 Panichas, George A. Promise of Greatness: The War of 1914-1918. 1968.
 - ** Philpott, William J. Anglo-French Relations and Strategy on the Western Front, 1914-1918. 1992.
 - ** Reichsarchiv. Der Weltkrieg, 1914-1918. 1928-1954.
 - * Schmidt, Bernadotte and Harold C. Vedeler. *The World in the Crucible, 1914-1919.* 1984.
 - ** Stevenson, David. The First World War and International Politics. 1988.
- **** Strachan, Hew. The First World War, vol. 1, To Arms. 2001.

Stone, Norman. The Eastern Front, 1914-1917. 1975.

- * Terraine, John. The Western Front, 1914-1918. 1965.
- * Terraine, John. Impacts of War, 1914-1918. 1970.

Waitt, Alden H. Smoke, Flame, and Gas in Modern War. 1944.

Winter, J.M. The Great War and the British People. 1986.

Whitehead, Ian R. Doctors in the Great War. 1999.

**** Woodward, Sir Llewellyn. Great Britain and the War of 1914-1918. 1967.

13. The First World War: Campaigns (1914–1918)

Ashworth, T. Trench Warfare.

- ** Bean, C.E.W. Anzac to Amiens: A Shorter History of the Australian Fighting Services in the First World War. 1952.
- *** Bidwell, Shelford and Dominick Graham. Fire-Power: British Army Weapons and Theories of War, 1904-1945. 1982.

Cassar, George H. The French and the Dardanelles: A Study of Failure in the Conduct of War. 1971.

Chamier, J.H. The Birth of the Royal Air Force.

Churchill, Winston S. The Unknown War. 1931.

Charlton, Peter. Pozieres, 1916: Australia on the Somme. 1986.

Clark, Alan. The Donkeys. 1962.

** Cooper, Malcolm. The Birth of Independent Airpower. 1986.

Emin, Ahmed. Turkey in the World War. 1930.

Essame, H. The Battle for Europe: 1918.

Falls, Cyril. The Battle for Caporetto. 1966.

- *** Farrar-Hockley, A.H. Death of an Army. 1968.
 - ** Farrar-Hockley, A. The Somme. 1964.
 - ** Golovine, Nicholas. The Russian Army in the World War. 1932.

Golovine, Nicholas. The Russian Campaign of 1914. 1933.

- *** Harris, J.P. with Niall Barr, Amiens to the Armistice, The BEF in the Hundred Days' Campaign, 8 August 11 November 1918. 1998
 - ** Horne, Alistair. The Price of Glory: Verdun. 1963.

James, Robert P. Gallipoli. 1965.

Kluge, Ulrich. Soldatenräte und Revolution: Studien zur Militärpolitik in Deutschland, 1918-1919. 1975.

- *** Liddell Hart, B.H. The Tanks, vol. 1. 1959.
- *** Lupfer, Timothy T. The Dynamics of Doctrine: The Changes in German Tactical Doctrine During World War I. 1981.

Mckee, Alexander. The Battle of Vimy Ridge. 1967.

Mackesy, Maj. Kenneth. The Shadow of Vimy Ridge. 1965.

- *** Moorehead, Alan. Gallipoli. 1956.
- ** Middlebrook, Martin. First Day on the Somme. 1971.
- ** Middlebrook, Martin. The Kaiser's Battles, 21 March 1918. 1978.

Moore, William. The Thin Yellow Line. 197-.

Pitt, Barrie. 1918: The Last Act. 1963.

Pitt, Barrie. Zeebrugge. 1958.

- **** Prior, Robin and Trevor Wilson. Passchendaele, The Untold Story. 1996.
- *** Prior, Robin and Trevor Wilson. Command on the Western Front, The Military Career of Sir Henry Rawlinson, 1914-1918. 1992.
- *** Ritter, Gerhard. The Schlieffen Plan: Critique of a Myth. 1958.
- *** Ritter, Gerhard. The Sword and the Scepter, vols. 3 & 4.

Sanders, H. St. G. Per Ardua: The Rise of British Air Power.

Stallings, Laurence. The Doughboys. 1963.

- * Terraine, John. To Win a War: 1918, The Year of Victory. 1981.
- *** Travers, Timothy. The Killing Ground, The British Army, the Western Front, and the Emergence of Modern Warfare, 1900-1918. 1987.
- *** Travers, Timothy. How the War Was Won, Command and Technology in the British Army on the Western Front, 1917-1918. 1992.
- *** Travers, Timothy. Gallipoli, 1915. 2001
 - * Trumpener, Ulrich. Germany and the Ottoman Empire.

* Tuchman, Barbara W. *The Guns of August.* 1962. Winter, Denis. *Death's Men.*

- ** Wolf, Leone. In Flanders Fields. 1959.
- **** Wynne, G.C. If Germany Attacks: The Battle in Depth in the West. 1940.

14. The First World War: Literature

- Barbusse, Henri. Under Fire.
- *** Barker, Pat. Regeneration. 1991.
- *** Barker, Pat. Ghost Road. 1995.
 - * Blunden, Edmund. Undertones of War. 1929.
- *** Dos Passos, John. Three Soldiers. 1921.
- **** Chapman, Guy. A Passionate Prodigality. 1966.
 - Eby, Cecil D. The Road to Armageddon: The Martial Spirit in English Popular Literature, 1870-1914. 1988.
- **** Forester, C.S. The General. 1936.
 - * Fussell, Paul. The Great War and Modern Memory. 1975.

 Brian, Gardner. Up the Line to Death: The War Poets, 1914-1918. 1967.
 - ** Gladden, Norman. The Somme. 1973.
 - ** Gladden, Norman. Across the Piave. 1973.
 - ** Gladden, Norman. Ypres. 1917.
 - ** Graves, Robert. Goodbye to All That. 1929.

 Griffin, Gwyn. An Operational Necessity. 1967.
 - *** Jünger, Ernst. Copse 129.
- **** Jünger, Ernst. Storm of Steel. 1929.
 - ** Manning, Frederic. Her Privates We. 1930.
- **** Manning, Frederic. The Middle Parts of Fortune. 1929.
 - * Remarque, Eric M. All Quiet on the Western Front. 1930.

- ** Renn, Ludwig. War. 1984.
- **** Sassoon, Siegfried. Memoirs of an Infantry Officer. 1930.
- *** Sassoon, Siegfried. Memoirs of a Fox-Hunting Man. 1929.
- **** Sassoon, Siegfried. Counterattack, and Other Poems. 1930.
- **** Silken, Jon. The Penguin Book of First World War Poetry. 1979.
- **** Solzhenitisyn, Alexandr. August 1914. 1972.
 - ** Williamson, Henry. *The Patriot's Progress.* 1930. Williamson, Henry. *Love and the Loveless.* 1958.
 - * Witkop, Philip. German Students' War Diaries. 1928.
 - ** Wilder, Amos N. Armageddon Revisited, A World War I Journal. 1994.
 - *** Zweig, Arnold. Education Before Verdun. 1936.

15. Naval Warfare (1900-1920)

- *** Beesly, Patrick. Room 40: British Naval Intelligence, 1914-1918. 1982.

 Berghann, Volker R. Der Tirpitz Plan. 1971.
 - ** Corbett, J.S. and H. Newbolt. Naval Operations, 5 vols. 1920-1931.
 Deist, Wilhelm. Flottenpolitik und Flottenpropaganda, 1897-1914. 1976.
 Goldrick, James. The King's Ships Were at Sea. 1984.
- **** Gordon, Andrew. The Rules of the Game, Jutland and British Naval Command. 2000.
 - *** Herwig, Holger H. Politics of Frustration: The United States in German Naval Planning. 1976.
 - *** Herwig, Holger H. The German Naval Officer Corps: A Social and Political History, 1890-1918. 1973.
 - *** Herwig, Holger H. The 'Luxury' Fleet. 1984.
 - Horne, David. The German Naval Mutinies. 1969.
 - Kehr, Ekhardt. Schlachtflottenbau and Parteipolitik.
 - Lambi, I.N. The Navy and German Power Politics, 1862-1914. 1984.
 - *** Marder, Arthur. The Anatomy of British Seapower, 1890-1905. 1940.
 - *** Marder, Arthur. From Dreadnought to Scapa Flow, 6 vols. 1961.
 - *** O'Connell, Robert. Sacred Vessels, The Cult of the Battleship and the Rise of the U.S. Navy. 1991.
 - ** Schottslius, Herbert and Wilhelm Deist. Marine und Marinepolitik im kaiserlichen Deutschland, 1871-1914. 1972.
 - Steinberg, Jonathan. Yesterday's Deterrent: Tirpitz and the Birth of the German Battlefleet. 1966.
 - ** Woodward, E.L. Great Britain and the German Navy. 1935.

16. The First World War: Memoirs, Diaries, and Biographies

Adams, R.J.Q. Arms and the Wizard: Lloyd George and the Ministry of Munitions, 1915-1916. 1976.

* Barnett, Corelli. The Swordbearers.

Blake, Robert. The Private Papers of Douglas Haig. 1952.

** Bloch, Marc. Memoirs of War, 1914-1915. English translation. 1980.

Bonham-Carter, Victor. The Strategy of Victory, 1914-1918: The Life and Times of...Sir William Robertson. 1963.

**** Brittain, Vera. Testament of Youth. 1933.

von Dellmensingen, Konrad Kraft. Der Durchbruch.

- ** Dunn, Captain J.C. The War the Infantry Knew. 1991.
- ** Eden, Anthony. *Another World, 1897-1917.* 1977.

von Falkenhayn, General Erich. General Headquarters, 1914-1916. 1919.

- ** Fraser, David, editor. In Good Company, The First World War, Letters and Diaries of the Hon. William Fraser, Gordon Highlanders. 1990.
- ** Fuller, J.F.C. The Army in My Time. 1935.
- *** Fuller, J.F.C. Memoirs of an Unconventional Soldier. 1936.
- **** Gilbert, Martin. Winston S. Churchill, vol. 3, The Challenge of War, 1914-1916. 1971.
- **** Gilbert, Martin. Winston S. Churchill, vol. 4, The Stricken World, 1916-1922. 1975.
- **** Glover, John and John Silkin, editors. *The Penguin Book of First World War Prose.* 1989.
 - * Groener, W. Der Feldherr wider Willen.

Hancock, W. Smuts: The Fields of Force, 1919-1950. 1968.

- * Hankey, Maurice. The Supreme Command, 1914-1918. 1961.
- *** Hoffman, Max. The War of Lost Opportunities. 1924.

 von Hotzendorf, Franz Conrad. Aus meine Dienstzeit, 1906-1918. 1923-25.

 Lanzaerac, General Charles. Le Plan de Campagne francaise et le premier mois de la guerre.
- *** Lloyd George, David. The War Memoirs of David Lloyd George, 6 vols. 1933.
- *** von Lossberg, General Fritz. Meine Tatigkeit im Weltkrieg. 1914-1918. 1939.
 - * Ludendorff, Erich. The General Staff and Its Problems. 1920.
 - ** Marder, Arthur. Fear God and Dread Nought.

 Monash, Sir John. The Australian Victories in France in 1918.
- ** Roskill, Stephen. Hankey, vol. 1. 1970.
- ** Rupprecht, Crown Prince. Memoirs of the Crown Prince of Bavaria.

 von Scheer, Admiral P. The German High Seas Fleet in the World War. 1934.
- *** Spears, Edward L. Liaison, 1914. 1930.
- *** Spears, Edward L. Prelude to Victory. 1939.

 von Thaer, Albrecht. Generalstabdienst an der Front und in der OHL.

 Vaughan, Edwin Campion, Some Desperate Glory, The World War I Diary of a British Officer. 1981.

17. The Interwar Period (1919–1939)

- * Bankwitz, Philip. Maxime Weygand and Civil-Military Relationships in Modern France. 1967.
- * Barnett, Correlli. The Collapse of British Power. 1972.
 - Bernhardt, Walter. Die deutsche Aufrüstung, 1934-1939. 1969.
- **** Bond, Brian. British Military Policy Between the Two World Wars. 1981.
 - Carroll, Berenice. Design for Total War: Arms and Economics in the Third Reich. 1968.
 - Carsten, F.L. The Reichswehr and Politics, 1918-1933.
- **** Churchill, Winston S. The Gathering Storm. 1948.
 - * Citino, R.M. The Evolution of Blitzkrieg Tactics, Germany Defends Itself Against Poland, 1918-1933. 1987.
 - *** Corum, James S. The Roots of Blitzkrieg, Han von Seeckt and German Military Reform. 1992.
 - ** Dennis, Peter. Decision by Default: Peacetime Conscription and British Defense, 1919-1939. 1972.
 - *** Deist, Wilhelm. The Wehrmacht and German Rearmament. 1981.
 - Divine, David. The Blunted Sword. 1964.
 - Deutsch, Harold C. Hitler and His Generals. 1974.
 - *** Doughty, Robert. The Seeds of Disaster: The Development of French Army Doctrine, 1919-1939. 1985.
 - ** Dülffer, Jost. Weimar, Hitler, und die Marine. 1973.
 - ** Engel, Gerhard. Heeresadiutant bei Hitler, 1938-1943. 1975.
 - Erfurth, Walderman. Die Geschichte des deutschen Generalstabs, 1918-1945.
 - Foerster, Wolfgang. Generaloberst Ludwig Beck. 1948.
 - ** Forstmeier, Friedrich and Hans-Erich Volkmann, editors. Wirtschaft and

- Rüstung am Vorabend des Zweiten Weltkrieges. 1975.
- *** Fuller, J.F.C. Generalship: Its Diseases and Their Cure.
 - ** Fuller, J.F.C. The Army in My Time. 1935.
 - Fuller, J.F.C. Armored Warfare.
 - Geyer, Michael. Aufrüstung oder Sicherheit. Die Reichswehr in der Krise der Machtpolitik, 1924-1935. 1980.
 - * Gibbs, Norman. Grand Strategy, vol. 1. 1977.
- **** Gilbert, Martin. Winston S. Churchill, vol. 5, 1922-1939. 1976.
 - * Gilbert, Martin and Richard Gott. The Appeasers. 1963.
 - ** Glantz, David M. Stumbling Colossus, The Red Army on the Eve of World War. 1998.
 - Grenfell, Russell. Seapower in the Next War. 1938.
 - Groscurth, Helmut. Tagebücher eines Abwehroffiziers, 1938-1940. 1969.
 - Guderian, Heinz. Die Panzerwaffe. 1939.
- **** Harris, J.P. Men, Ideas, and Tanks, British Military Thought and Armored Forces, 1903-1939. 1995.
 - * Higham, Robin. Armed Forces in Peacetime. 1962.
 - * Higham, Robin. The Military Intellectuals in Britain, 1918-1939. 1965.
 - *** Hildebrand, Klaus. Deutsche Aussenpolitik, 1933-1945. 1970.
 - * Hildebrand, Klaus. Das Dritte Reich. 1979.
 - *** Hone, Thomas C., Norman Friedman, and Mark D. Mandelles. *American* and British Aircraft Development. 1999.
 - ** Hossbach, Friedrich. Zwischen Wehrmacht und Hitler. 1949.
 - *** Howard, Michael. The Continental Commitment. 1972.
 - *** Jäckel, E. Hitlers Weltanschauung. 1969.
 - * Johnson, David E. Fast Tanks and Heavy Bombers, Innovation in the U.S. Army, 1917-1945. 1998.
 - * Kennedy, Greg. Anglo-American Relations in the Far East, 1938-1939. 2002.

** Kiesling, Eugenia C. Arming Against Hitler, France and the Limits of Military Planning. 1996.

Lewis, S.J. Forgotten Legions: German Army Infantry Policy. 1918-1941. 1985.

- *** Liddell Hart, B.H. Memoirs. 1965.
- *** Liddell Hart, B.H. The Tanks: The History of the Royal Tank Regiment, vol. 1. 1959.

Luvaas, Jay. The Education of an Army. 1964.

Macksey, K.J. Armored Crusader. 1967.

* von Manstein, Erich. Aus einem Soldatenleben, 1887-1939. 1958.

Martel, Gordon. The Origins of the Second World War Reconsidered: The A.J.P. Taylor Debate After 25 Years. 1986.

May, Timothy. War Machines, Transforming Technologies in the U.S. Military: 1920-1940. 2001.

Meier-Welcker, Hans. Seeckt.

Messerschmidt, Manfred. Die Wehrmacht im NS-Staat. 1969.

Mearsheimer, John J. Liddell Hart and the Weight of History. 1988.

- * Middlemas, Keith. The Diplomacy of Illusion. 1972.
- *** Millett, Allan R. and Williamson Murray. *Military Effectiveness*, vol. 2, *The Interwar Period*. 1988.
- **** Millett, Allan R. In Many a Strife, General Gerald C. Thomas and the US Marine Corps, 1917-1956. 1993.

Mommsen, Wolfgang and Kettenacher, Lothar, editors. The Fascist Challenge and the Policy of Appeasement. 1983.

Moy, Timothy. War Machines, Transforming Technologies in the U.S. Military: 1920-1940. 2001.

- *** M ller, Klaus-Jürgen. Armee, Politik and Gesellschaft in Deutschland, 1933-1945. 1979.
 - ** Müller, Klaus-Jürgen. General Ludwig Beck. 1980.
- *** Müller, Klaus-Jürgen. Das Heer und Hitler. 1966.
- *** Murray, Williamson. The Change in the European Balance of Power, 1938-1939: The Path To Ruin. 1982.

Murray, Williamson and Allan R. Millett, editors. Calculations, Net Assessment and the Coming of the Second World War. 1992.

Murray, Williamson and Allan R. Millett, editors. *Military Innovation in the Interwar Period*. 1996.

- *** Namier, L.B. Diplomatic Prelude, 1938-1939. 1948.
- *** Namier, L.B. Europe in Decay. 1950.
- *** Namier, L.B. In The Nazi Era. 1952.
- *** Odom, William O. After the Trenches, The Transformation of U.S. Army Doctrine, 1918-1939. 1999.
 - * O'Neill, Robert J. The German Army and Nazi Party. 1966.
 - Parker, R.A.C. Chamberlain and Appeasement, British Policy and the Coming of the Second World War. 1993.
- ** Post, Gaines. The Civil-Military Fabric of Weimar Foreign Policy. 1973.
- *** Pownall, Henry. The Diaries of Lt. Gen. Sir Henry Pownall, edited by Brian Bond. 1972.
 - Robertson, E.M. Hitler's Pre-War Policy and Military Plans, 1933-1939. 1969.
 - * Roskill, Stephen. *Hankey*, vol. 3. 1931-1963. 1974.
- *** Roskill, Stephen. Naval Policy Between the Wars, 2 vols. 1969. 1976.
- ** Rosen, Stephen Peter. Winning the Next War, Innovation and the Modern Military. 1991
 - * Salewski, Michael. Die deutsche Seekriegsleitung, 1935-1945. 1970.
- ** Slessor, Sir John. The Central Blue. 1957.

Suchenwirth, Richard. The Development of the German Air Force, 1919-1939.

- *** Taylor, Telford. Munich: The Price of Peace. 1979.
 - * Taylor, Telford. The Sword and Swastika. 1952.

 The Third Reich, 1933-39: An Historical Bibliography. 1984.
- *** Thorne, Christopher. The Approach of War. 1938-1939. 1967.
 - * Volker, Heinz. Die deutsche Luftwaffe. 1967.
- **** Webster, Sir Charles and Noble Frankland. The Strategic Bombing Offensive

- Against Germany, vol. 1, Preparation. 1961. The Weimar Republic: An Historical Bibliography. 1984.
- **** Weinberg, Gerhard. The Foreign Policy of Hitler's Germany, vol. 1, 1933-1936. 1970.
- **** Weinberg, Gerhard. The Foreign Policy of Hitler's Germany, vol. 2, Starting World War II, 1937-1939. 1980.
 - * Wheeler-Bennett, John. The Nemesis of Power. 1964.
- **** Winton, Harold R. To Change an Army, General Sir John Burnett-Stuart and British Armored Doctrine, 1927-1938. 1988.
 - * Winton, Harold R. and David E. Mets, *The Challenge of Change, Military Institutions and the New Realities, 1918-1945.* 2000.

The Second World War: General Works

** Bartov, Omar. Hitler's Army, Soldiers, Nazis, and War in the Third Reich. 1991.

Beck, Earl R. Under the Bombs: The German Home Front. 1942-45. 1986.

Beschloss, Michael. The Conquerors, Roosevelt, Truman, and the Destruction of Hitler's Germany, 1941-1945. 2002.

Bracker, Karl D, et al. Nationalsozialistische Diktatur: 1933-1945.

Buchheit, Gert. Hitler, Der Feldherr. 1958.

* Calvocoressi, Peter and Guy Wint. Total War.

Collier, Basil. The Second World War. 1967.

** Collier, Basil. The Defence of the United Kingdom. 1957.

Cooper, Matthew. The German Army, 1933-1945. 1978.

Cooper, Matthew. The Luftwaffe. 1981.

Fisher, David E. A Race on the Edge of Time, Radar – The Decisive Weapon of World War II. 1988.

- *** Foot, M.R.D. Resistance: German Resistance to Nazism, 1940-1945. 1977.
- *** Foot, M.R.D. *SOE in France*. 1966.
- ** Forstmeier, Freidrich and Hans-Erich Volkmann. Kriegswirtschaft and Rüstung, 1939-1945. 1977.

Friedin, Seymour and Richardson, William, editors. *The Fatal Decisions*. 1956.

Granatstein, J.L. Canada's War: The Politics of the Mackenzie King Government, 1939-1945. 1975.

- * Greenfield, K.R. editor. Command Decisions. 1959.
- ** Hancock, W.K., W.N. Gowing, and W.N. Medlicott. The Economic Block-

- ade. 1952.
- ** Hancock, W.K., W.N. Gowing, and W.N. Medlicott. *The British War Economy*. 1942.
- *** Handel, Michael I. editor. Strategic and Operational Deception in the Second World War. 1986.
 - * Hezlett, Sir Arthur. *Electronics and Sea Power.* 1975.
 - Howell, Edgar H. German Army Antiguerilla Operations in the Balkans, 1941 -1944.
 - Janssen, Gregor. Das Ministerium Speer: Deutschlands R stung im Krieg. 1968.
- ***** Jones, R.V. The Wizard War: British Scientific Intelligence, 1939-1945. 1978.
 - *** Kimball, Warren F. Churchill and Roosevelt: The Complete Correspondence, 3 vols. 1984.
- **** Knox, McGregor. Mussolini Unleashed, 1939-41. 1982.
 - *** Knox, MacGregor. Hitler's Italian Allies: Royal Armed Forces, Fascist Regime, and the War of 1940-1943. 2000.
 - *** Knox, MacGregor. Common Destiny: Dictatorship, Foreign Policy, and War in Fascist Italy and Nazi Germany. 2000.
 - *** Jablonsky, David. Churchill and Hitler, Essays on the Political-Military Direction of Total War. 1994.
 - ** Jacobsen, Hans Adolf. Kriegstagebuch des OKW, 1939-1945, 8 vols.
 - *** Lash, Joseph P. Roosevelt and Churchill, 1939-1941. 1976.

 Liddell Hart, B.H. History of the Second World War. 1971.
 - * Liddell Hart, B.H. The Other Side of the Hill. 1948.
 - *** Liddell Hart, B.H. The Tanks: The History of the Royal Tank Regiment, vol. 2. 1959.
 - ** Lowenheim, Francis L., et al., Roosevelt and Churchill: Their Secret Wartime Correspondence.
 - *** McDonald, Charles B. The Mighty Endeavor: American Armed Forces in the European Theater in World War II. 1969.
 - *** Michel, Henri. The Shadow War: European Resistance, 1939-1945. 1972.
 - **** Militärgeschichtliche Forschungsamt. Das Deutsche Reich and der Zweite Weltkrieg, 6 vols.

Milward, A.S. War, Economy and Society, 1939-1945. 1977.

Murray, Williamson and Allan R. Millett. A War To Be Won, Fighting the Second World War. 2000.

- ** Müller, Rolf Dieter and Hans-Erich Volkmann, Die Wehrmacht, Mythos und Realität. 1999.
- ** Orange, Vincent. Coningham, A Biography of Air Marshal Sir Arthur Coningham. 1992.
- **** Paxton, Robert. Vichy France. 1972.
- **** Paxton, Robert. Parades and Politics at Vichy. 1966.

Pelling, Henry. Britain and the Second World War.

Prasad, Bisheschwar. Official History of the Indian Armed Forces in the Second World War.

Schramm, Percy Ernst. Hitler: The Man and the Military Leader. 1971.

Smith, Dennis Mack. Mussolini.

Strawson, John. Hitler as Military Commander.

- **** Sydnor, Charles W. Soldiers of Destruction: The Totenkopf Division. 1977. von Tippelskirch, Kurt. Geschichte des zweiten Weltkriegs. 1956.
- **** Weinberg, Gerhard. A World at Arms, A Global History of World War II. 1994.
 - ** Wegener, Bernd. Hitlers Politische Soldaten: Die Waffen-SS, 1933-1945. 1982.
 - ** Woodward, Llewellyn. British Foreign Policy in the Second World War, 5 vols. 1970.

19. The Second World War: Strategy

- Ansel, Walter. Hitler and the Middle Sea. 1972.
- ** Butler, J.R.M. Grand Strategy, vol. 2, September 1939-June 1941. 1956.
- ** Coakley, Robert W. and Richard M. Leighton. *Global Logistics and Strategy:* 1940-1945, 2 vols. 1955.
- * Danchev, Alex. Very Special Relationship, Field Marshal Sir John Dill and the Anglo-American Alliance, 1941-1944. 1986.
- ** Ehrman, John. Grand Strategy, vol. 5, August 1943-September 1944. 1956.
- ** Ehrman, John. Grand Strategy, vol. 6, September 1944-August 1945. 1956.
- ** Feis, Herbert. Churchill, Roosevelt, Stalin. 1957.
- ** Greenfield, Kent Roberts. American Strategy in World War II: A Reconsideration. 1963.
- ** Cayer, J.M.A. and J.R.M. Butler. *Grand Strategy*, vol. 3, *June 1941-August 1942*. 1964.
- ** Hillgruber, Andreas. Hitlers Strategie. 1965.
- **** Howard, Michael. Grand Strategy, vol. 4, August 1942-August 1943. 1972.
- **** Howard, Michael. Mediterranean Strategy in World War II. 1968.
 - ** Jacobsen, Hans Adolf. Deutsche Kriegsführung, 1939-1945; Ein Uberblick.

 Ladd, J.P. Assault from the Sea, 1939-1945.
 - ** Matloff, Maurice. Strategic Planning for Coalition Warfare, 1943-1944. 1953
- **** Megargee, Geoffrey P. Inside Hitler's High Command. 2000.
 - *** Morison, Samuel E. Strategy and Compromise. 1958.
 - *** Pogue, Forrest C. The Supreme Command. 1954.
 - Steele, Richard W. The First Offensive, 1942: Roosevelt. Marshall and the Making of American Strategy. 1973.

- **** Stoler, Mark A. Allies and Adversaries, The Joint Chiefs of Staff, The Grand Alliance, and U.S. Strategy in World War II. 2000.
- **** Thorne, Christopher. *Allies of a Kind.* 1978.

 Trevor-Roper, H.P. *Hitler's War Directives.* 1964.
 - ** Van Creveld, Martin. Hitler's Strategy, 1940-41: The Balkan Clue. 1973.
 - *** Wilt, Alan F. War from the Top, German and British Decision Making during World War II. 1990.

20. The Second World War: Western Europe and the Mediterranean (1939–1945)

Agar-Hamilton, J.A.I. and L.C.P. Turner. Crisis in the Desert, May-July 1942.

- **** Ambrose, Stephen. Pegasus Bridge, June 6, 1944. 1988.
- **** Ambrose, Stephen. Band of Brothers: E Company, 506th Regiment, 101st Airborne from Normandy to Hitler's Eagle Nest. 2001.
 - ** Ash, Bernard. Norway, 1940. 1964.
 - ** Rick Atkinson. An Army at Dawn, The War in North Africa, 1942-1943. 2002.
 - * Barber, Noel. The Week France Fell, June 10-16. 2000.
 - * Beaufre, Andre. 1940: The Fall of France. 1968.
- **** Bloch, Marc. Strange Defeat. 1949.
 - * Blumenson, Martin. Kasserine Pass. 1967.
 - ** Blumenson, Martin. The Duel for France, 1944. 1963.
 - *** Blumenson, Martin. Breakout and Pursuit. 1961.
 - * Blumenson, Martin. Anzio: The Gamble That Failed. 1963.
 - ** Blumenson, Martin. Salerno to Cassino.
 - *** Blumenson, Martin. The Battle of the Generals, The Untold Story of the Falaise Pocket. 1993
 - *** Bond, Brian. France and Belgium, 1939-1940. 1975.
 - * Carver, Michael. Dilemmas of the Desert War. 1986.
 - ** Costello, John. Ten Days to Victory, The Secret Story of the Hess Initiative and British Efforts to Strike a Deal With Hitler. 1991.
 - * Cowdrey, Albert E. Fighting for Life, American Military Medicine in World War

- II. 1994.
- ** Derry, T.K. The Campaign in Norway. 1952.
- ** Deist, Wilhelm. The German Military in the Age of Total War. 1985.

 Deutsch, Harold C. The Conspiracy Against Hitler in the Twilight War. 1968.
- **** D'Este, Carlo. Eisenhower, A Soldier's Life. 2002.
- **** D'Este, Carlo. Patton: A Genius for War. 1996.
- **** D'Este, Carlo. Decision in Normandy. 2000.
 - *** Doubler, Michael D. Closing with the Enemy, How the G.I.s Fought the War in Europe, 1944-1945. 1994.
- **** Doughty, Robert Allan. The Breaking Point, Sedan and the Fall of France, 1940. 1990.
 - ** Eisenhower, John S.D. Allies, Pearl Harbor to D-Day. 1982.
 - *** Ellis, L.F. The War in France and Flanders, 1939-1940. 1953.
 - ** Ellis, L.F. Victory In the West. 1962.
 - * Essane, H. The Battle for Germany. 1969.
 - *** Frieser, Karl-Heinz. Blitzkrieglegende, Der Westfeldzug 1940. 1995.
 - * Garland, Albert N. and Howard M. Smith. Sicily and the Surrender of Italy. 1965.
 - *** Harrison, Gordon A. Cross Channel Attack. 1951.
 - ** Hartcup, Guy. The Challenge of War. 1967.

 Harvey, Maurice. Scandinavian Adventure, The Campaign in Norway 1940. 1990
 - ** Hastings, Max. Overlord: D-Day and the Battle for Normandy. 1984.
 - ** Hart, Russell A. Clash of Arms, How the Allies Won in Normandy. 2000.
 - *** Hone, Alistair. To Lose A Battle: France 1940. 1969.
 - ** Howe, George M. Northwest Africa: Seizing the Initiative in the West. 1957.
 - ** Jacobsen, H.A. Fall Gelb: Der Kampf um den deutschen Operationsplan zur Westoffensive. 1957.
 - Keegan, John. Six Armies in Normandy. 1982.

- ** Kennedy, R.M. The German Campaign in Poland. 1956.
- *** Lamb, Richard. The War in Italy, 1943-1945, A Brutal Story. 1996.
- *** Larrabee, Eric. Commander in Chief; Franklin Delano Roosevelt, His Lieutenants, and Their War. 1987.
- ** Lewis, Adrian R. Omaha Beach, A Flawed Victory. 2001.

 Luck, Hans von. Panzer Commander, The Memoirs of Colonel Hans von Luck.
- *** Lukas, John. Five Days in London, May 1940. 1990.

1989.

- ** MacDonald, Callum. The Lost Battle, Crete 1941. 1993.
- *** MacDonald, Charles B. The Mighty Endeavor, The American War in Europe. 1993.
- *** Mansoor, Peter R. The GI Offensive in Europe, The Triumph of the American Infantry Division, 1941-1945. 1999.
- ** Mazower, Mark. Inside Hitler's Greece, The Experience of Occupation, 1941-1944. 1993
 - * May, Ernest R., Strange Victory, Hitler's Conquest of France. 2000.
- ** Michel, Henri. Vichy: Annee, 1940. 1966.
- * Mitcham, Samuel W., Jr. Retreat to the Reich, The German Defeat in France 1940. 2000.
- ** Mitcham, Samuel W., Jr. The Desert Fox in Normandy, Rommel's Defense of Fortress Europe. 1997.
- *** Mitcham, Samuel, W., Jr. Rommel's Greatest Victory, The Desert Fox and the Fall of Tobruk, Spring 1942. 1998.
 - Moulton, J.L. A Study of Warfare in Three Dimensions: The Norwegian Campaign. 1940.
- *** Playfair, I.S.O. The Mediterranean and the Middle East, 6 vols. 1954.
 - ** Rush, Robert Sterling. Hell in the H rtgen Forest, The Ordeal and Triumph of an American Infantry Regiment. 2001.
 - Rohde, Horst. Das deutsche Wehrmachtransportwesen im Zweiten Weltkrieg.
- *** Schrijvers, Peter. The Crash of Ruin, American Combat Soldiers in Europe During World War II. 1998.
- **** Taylor, Telford. The March of Conquest: The German Victories in Western Europe, 1940. 1958.

- Tretter Pico, Maximillian. Misbrauchte Infantrie: Deutsche Infantriedivisionsen im Osteuropäeschen Grossraum, 1941-1944.
- ** Wilt, Alan F. The Atlantic Wall: Hitler's Defenses in the West, 1941-1944. 1975.
- **** Weigley, Russell. Eisenhower's Lieutenants, The Campaign of France and Germany, 1944-1945. 1981.

21. The Second World War: Eastern Front Campaigns (1941–1945)

- ** Bartov, Omer. The Eastern Front, 1941-45: German Troops and the Barbarization of Warfare.
 - * Bialer, Seweryn. Stalin and His Generals. 1969.
 - * Blau, George E. The German Campaign in Russia: Planning and Operations, 1940-1942.

Cecil, Robert. Hitler's Decision to Invade Russia, 1941. 1975.

Chew, Allen F. The White Death: The Epic of the Soviet Finnish Winter War. 1971.

Ciechancaski, Jan M. The Warsaw Uprising of 1944. 1974.

- *** Deakin, F.W. The Embattled Mountain. 1971.
 - * Doerr, Hans. Der Feldzug nach Stalingrad: Versuch eines operative Überblicks.
 - ** Erickson, John. The Soviet High Command. 1962.
- **** Erickson, John. The Road to Stalingrad. 1975.
- **** Erickson, John. The Road to Berlin. 1983.
 - *** Glantz, David M. Kharkov 1942, Anatomy of a Military Disaster. 1998.
 - ** Glantz, David M. Barbarossa, Hitler's Invasion of Russia, 1941. 2001.
- **** Glantz, David M. and Jonathan House. When Titan's Clashed, How the Red Army Stopped Hitler. 1995.
- *** Glantz, David M. and Jonathan M. House. *The Battle of Kursk*. 1999.
- **** Glantz, David M. Soviet Military Deception in the Second World War. 1989.

Hesse, Erich. Der Sowjet-Russiche Partisankrieg, 1941-1944.

Howell, Edgar M. The Soviet Partisan Movement. 1956.

- *** Kehrig, Manfred. Stalingrad, Analyse und Dokumentation einer Schlacht. 1974.
- *** Klink, E. Das Gestetz des Handelns: Die Operation Zitadell.
 - Lundin, C. Leonard. Finland in the Second World War. 1957.
 - Niepold, Gerd. The Battle for White Russia: The Destruction of Army Group Centre, June 1944. 1982
- ** Office of the Chief of Military History. *The German Campaign in the Balkans*. Spring 1941. 1953.
 - Office of the Chief of Military History. Military Improvisations During the Russian Campaign.
- ** Philippi, A. and Heim, F. Der Feldzug gegen Sowjetrussland.
- *** Reinhardt, Klaus. Die Wende vor Moskau. 1975.
- *** Sajer, Guy. The Forgotten Soldier. 1971.
 - ** Seaton, Col. Albert. The Russo-German War, 1941-1945. 1971.
 - ** Simpkin, Richard. Deep Battle: The Brainchild of Marshal Tukhachevski. 1987.
- **** Streit, Christian. Keine Kameraden, Die Wehrmacht und die Sowjetischen Kriegesgefangenen, 1941-1945. 1978.
- *** Weinberg, Gerhard. Germany and the Soviet Union, 1939-1941. 1954.
 - ** Ziemke, Earl F. The German Northern Theater of Operations, 1940-1945. 1960.
- **** Ziemke, Earl F. Stalingrad to Berlin: The German Defeat in the East. 1968.
- **** Ziemke, Earl F. and Magna E. Bauer. *Moscow to Stalingrad: Decision in the East.* 1987.

22. The Second World War: Air Power

- Bergander, Götz. Dresden in Luftkrieg. 1977.
- *** Boog, Hoorst. Die Deutsche Luftwaffenführung, 1935-1945. 1982.
 - Classen, Adam R.A. Hitler's Northern War, The Luftwaffe's Ill-Fated Campaign, 1940-1945. 2001.
 - * Collier, Basil. Leader of the Few.
- *** Cooling, Benjamin Franklin, editor. Case Studies in the Achievement of Air Superiority. 1991.
- *** Cooling, Benjamin Franklin, editor. Case Studies in the Development of Close Air Support. 1990.
 - ** Craven, Wesley and James L. Cate, editors. *The Army Air Forces in World War II*, 8 vols. 1948.
- *** Crane, Conrad. Bombs, Cities, and Civilians, American Airpower Strategy in World War II. 1993.
 - Douhet, Giulio. The Command of the Air. many editions.
 - Davis, Richard G. Carl A. Spaatz and the Air War in Europe. 1992.
 - ** Emerson, William R. Operation Pointblank. Harmon Memorial Lecture #4. 1962.
 - Fitzgibbon, Constantine. The Winter of the Bombs: The Story of the Blitz of London.
- *** Frankland, Noble. The Bomber Offensive: The Devastation of Europe. 1970.
- *** Frankland, Noble. The. Bombing Offensive Against Germany. 1965.
 - Green, Thomas H. The Development of Air Doctrine in the Army Air Corps. 1955.
 - ** Golucke, Friedheim. Schweinfurt und der strategische Luftkrieg, 1943. 1977.
 - Grundelach, Karl. Das Deutsche Luftwaffe im Mittelmeer, 1940-45. 1981.
- *** Hastings, Max. Bomber Command. 1979.

- * Hezlett, Sir Arthur. Aircraft and Seapower. 1970.
- ** Homze, Edward. Arming the Luftwaffe. 1976.
- ** Hough, Richards and Denis Richards. The Battle of Britain, The Greatest Air Battle of World War II. 1989.

Irving, David. The Rise and Fall of the Luftwaffe. 1973.

Johnson, J.E. ('Jonnie'). Full Circle, The Story of Air Fighting. 1964.

Jones, S.E. Bomber Intelligence. 1983.

Kennett, Lee. A History of Strategic Bombing. 1982.

- ** Mason, Francis K. Battle Over Britain. 1968.
- ** Middlebrook, Martin. The Battle of Hamburg. 1980.
- ** Middlebrook, Martin. The Nuremberg Raid. 1973.
- ** Middlebrook, Martin. The Schchweinfurt-Regensburg Mission. 1983.

Murray, Williamson. Luftwaffe. 1984.

- *** Muller, Richard. The German Air War in Russia. 1992.
- **** Neufeld, Michael J. The Rocket and the Reich, Peenem nde and the Coming of the Ballistic Missile Era. 1995.
 - *** Neufeld, Michael J. and Michael Berenbaum. The Bombing of Auschwitz, Should the Allies Have Attempted It? 2000.
 - ** Overy, Richard. The Air War, 1939-1945. 1981.
 - ** Overy, Richard. Goering: The "Iron Man". 1987.

Proctor, Raymond. Hitler's Luftwaffe in the Spanish Civil War. 1983.

Royal Air Force. The Rise and Fall of the German Air Force, 1933-45. 1948.

- ** Richards, Denis. The Fight at Odds: The Royal Air Force, 1939-1945. 1954.
- ** Richards, Dennis. The Hardest Victory, RAF Bomber Command in the Second World War. 1994.

Shaffer, Lawrence. Wings of Judgment. 1985.

Sherry, Michael S. The Rise of American Air Power. 1986.

** Slessor, J.C. The Central Blue. 1956.

Schwabedissen, Walter. The Russian Air Force in the Eyes of German Commanders. 1968.

- *** Taylor, Telford. The Breaking Wave. 1967.
- *** Tedder, Marshal of the Air Force Lord. With Prejudice. 1966.
- **** Terraine, John. The Right of the Line. 1985. Published in the U.S. as A Time for Courage.

The United States Strategic Bombing Survey.4

Wagner, Ray. editor. The Soviet Air Force in World War II. 1973.

- ***** Webster, Sir Charles and Noble Frankland. *The Strategic Bombing Offensive Against Germany*, 3 vols. 1961.
 - ** Welles, Mark K. Courage and Air Warfare, The Allied Aircrew Experience in the Second World War. 1995.

⁴ Available on a number of Web sites.

23. The Second World War: Memoirs, Diaries, Biographies, and Literature

- **** Alanbrooke, Field Marshal Lord. *War Diaries, 1939-1945*, edited by Alex Danchev and Daniel Todman. 2001.
 - ** Ambrose, Stephen. Eisenhower. 1983.
 - * Von Below, Nicholas. Als Hitlers Adjutant, 1937-45. 1980.
 - *** Blumenson, Martin. *The Patton Papers*. Vol. 2. 1940-1945. 1970. Bradley, Oman N. A Soldier's Story. 1951.
 - *** Bullock, Allan. Hitler: A Study in Tyranny.
- **** Churchill, Winston. The Second World War, 6 vols. 1948.
 - * Cowles, Virginia. *The Phantom Major.* 1958. Published in the U.S. as *Who Dares Wins*.
- **** Crisp, Robert. Brazen Chariots. 1959.
- **** Crisp, Robert. The Gods Were Neutral. 1961.
 - ** Danchev, Alex. A Very Special Relationship: Field Marshall Sir John Dill and the Anglo-American Alliance, 1941-1944. 1986.
 - *** D'Este, Carlo, Eisenhower, A Soldier's Life. 2002.
 - *** Douglas, Keith. Alamein to Zem Zem. 1966.
 - ** Fest, Joachim. Hitler. 1974.
- **** Fraser, David. Knight's Cross, A Life of Field Marshal Erwin Rommel. 1993.
- **** Fraser, George MacDonald. Quartered Safe Out Here, A Recollection of the War in Burma. 1992.
 - *** Frenay, Henri. The Night Will End: Memoirs of the Resistance. 1976.
 - Galland, Adolf. The First and the Last. 1955.

- ** Gavin, James M. On To Berlin. 1978.
- **** Gilbert, Martin. Winston S. Churchill, vol. 6, 1939-1941.
- **** Gilbert, Martin. Winston S. Churchill, vol. 7, 1941-1945.
 - ** Groscurth, Helmut. Tagebücher eines Abwehroffiziers, 1938-1940.

 Guderian, Heinz. Panzer Leader. 1952.
- **** Hillary, Richard. The Last Enemy. 1942.
- *** Hitler, Adolf. Hitler's Secret Conversations. 1961.
- ** Hoth, Hermann. Panzer-Operationen.
- **** Johns, Glover S., Jr. The Clay Pigeons of St. Lo. 1956.
- **** Joly, Cyril. Take These Men. 1955.
 - *** Kenney, George C. General Kenney Reports. 1949.
- *** Kershaw, Ian, *Hitler, 1936-1945, Nemisis.* 2000.

 Kesselring, Albert. *A Soldier's Record.* 1954.
 - Lamb, Richard. Montgomery in Europe, 1943-45: Success or Failure? 1983.
- **** Larrabee, Eric. Commander in Chief: Roosevelt, His Lieutenants, and Their War. 1987.
 - ** Leinbaugh, Harold P. and John D. Campbell. The Men of Company K. 1985.
- **** Liddell Hart, B.H. The Rommel Papers. 1953.
- **** Linna, Viano, The Unknown Soldier. 1957.
 - ** Litwak, Leo. The Medic, Life and Death in the Last Days of World War II. 2001.
 - *** Lochner, Louis P., editor. The Goebbels Diaries, 1942-43.
 - Lossberg, Bernard. Im Wehrmachtführungsstab. 1949.
 - Mack Smith, Dennis. Mussolini.
- **** MacDonald, Charles B. Company Commander. 1999.
 - *** MacKinnon, Marianne, The Naked Years, Growing up in Nazi Germany. 1987.

- *** Maclean, Fitzroy. Eastern Approaches. 1950.
 - Mannerheim, C. G. The Memoirs of Field Marshall Mannerheim.
 - Von Manstein, Erich. Lost Victories. 1958.
 - Masanobu, Colonel Tseiji, Japan's Greatest Victory, Britain's Worst Defeat. 1993.
- *** Mason, Theordore C. Battleship Sailor. 1982
- ** Von Mellenthin, F.W. Panzer Battles. 1958.
- * Metelmann, Henry, Through Hell for Hitler. 1990
- **** Monsarrat, Nicholas. The Cruel Sea. 1951.
 - ** Moss, Stanley. *Ill Met by Moonlight*. 1950.
 - *** Mowat, Farley. And No Birds Sang. 1957
 - *** Mowat, Farley. My Father's Son, Memoirs of War and Peace. 1992.
 - *** Newby, Eric. Love and War in the Apennines. 1971.
 - *** Newby, Wanda. Peace and War, Growing up in Fascist Italy. 1991.
 - ** Nicolson, Harold. The War Years: Diaries and Letters, 1939-1945. 1967.
- **** Orego, Iris. War in the Val D'Orcia, An Italian War Diary, 1943-1944. 1947.
 - ** Overy, Richard. Goering, The Iron Man. 1986.
 - *** Powell, Geoffrey. Men at Arnhem. 1984.
 - ** Phibbs, Brendon. The Other Side of Time, A Combat Surgeon in World War II. 1987.
 - *** Pogue, Forrest C. George C. Marshall: Ordeal and Hope, 1939-1942. 1963.
 - *** Pogue, Forrest C. George C. Marshall: Global Command. 1968.
 - ** Pogue, Forrest C., Pogue's War, Diaries of a World War II Combat Historian. 2001.
 - ** Robinson, John Harold. A Reason to Live. 1988 Saward, Dudley. "Bomber" Harris. 1985.
- ***** Slim, William. Defeat into Victory. 1956.

- ***** Sledge, E.B. With the Old Breed at Pelilu and Okinawa. 1981.
 - *** Spears, Edward. Assignment to Catastrophe. 1954.
 - *** Steinhoff, Johannes. The Final Hours. 1985.
 - *** Steinhoff, Johannes. Messerschmidts over Sicily. 1987
 - Taylor, Fred. editor. The Goebbels Diaries, 1939-41.
 - Timpson, Alistair with Andrew Gibson-Watt. In Rommel's Backyard, A Memoir of the Long-Range Desert Group. 2000.
 - *** Vassiltchikov, Marie. Berlin Diaries, 1940-1945. 1987.
 - ** Warlimont, Walter. Inside Hitler's Headquarters. 1965.
 - Westphal, Siegfried. The German Army in the West. 1951.
 - Wheeler-Bennett, John. Action This Day: Working With Churchill. 1969.
 - ** White, Peter. With the Jocks, A Soldier's Struggle for Europe, 1944-1945. 2001.
 - *** Wolfgang, W.E. Samuel. German Boy. 2000.
 - ** Woodruff, William. Vessels of Sadness. 1969.
 - *** Wyndham, Joan. Love Lessons, A Wartime Diary. 1986.
 - **** Wyndham. Love is Blue, A Wartime Diary. 1987.

24. The Second World War: The War at Sea and in the Pacific

- *** Barnett, Corelli. Engage the Enemy More Closely, The Royal Navy and the Second World War
- ** Blair, Clay. Silent Victory: The U.S. Submarine War Against Japan. 1975.

Boyle, John H. China and Japan at War, 1937-1945. 1972.

Butow, Robert J. Japan's Decision to Surrender. 1954.

Butow, Robert J. Tojo and the Coming of the War. 1961.

- *** Carter, W.R. Beans, Bullets and Black Oil: The Story of Fleet Logistics Afloat During World War II. 1953.
- ** Chang, Iris. The Rape of Nanking, The Forgotten Holocaust of World War II. 1997.
 - * Collier, Basil. The War in the Far East. 1969.
- *** Coox, Alvin. Nomonhan: Japan Against Russia, 1939, 2 vols. 1985.

Admiral of the Fleet. Viscount Cunningham, A Sailor's Odyssey. 1951.

Dover, John W. War Without Mercy. 1986.

Feis, Herbert. The Atomic Bomb and the End of World War II. 1966.

- ** Fergusson, Bernard. The Watery Maze: The Story of Combined Operations.
- ***** Frank, Richard B. Downfall, The End of the Imperial Japanese Empire. 1999.
- **** Frank, Richard B. Guadalcanal, The Definitive Account of the Landmark Battle. 1990.
 - Hayeshi, Saburo. The Japanese Army in the Pacific War. 1959.
 - ** Iriye, Akira. The Origins of the Second World War in the Pacific and Asia. 1987.
 - *** Isely, Jeter and Philip A. Crowl. *The U.S. Marines and Amphibious War.* 1951

- Ito, Masonari. The End of the Imperial Japanese Navy. 1962.
- ** James, D. Clayton. The Years of MacArthur, vol. 2, 1941-1945. 1970
 - King, Ernest J. and W.M. Whitehill. Fleet Admiral King: A Naval Record. 1952.
- ** Lewin, Ronald. Slim, The Standardbearer. 1976.
 - Liu, F.F. A Military History of Modern China, 1924-1949.

Laxton, Bruce with Chris Coulthard-Clark. The Shame of Savo, Anatomy of a Naval Disaster. 1994.

Martin, B. Deutschland and Japan im Zweiten Weltkrieg.

McIntyre, W. David. Rise and Fall of the Singapore Naval Base.

- *** Middlebrook, Martin. Convoy. 1976.
- *** Morison, Samuel E. The Two Ocean War. 1963.
- *** Morison, Sameuel E. United States Naval Operations in World War II. 1947.
- *** Morton, Louis. Strategy and Command: The First Two Years, War in the Pacific. 1962.
 - O'Conner, Raymond. The Japanese Fleet in World War II.
- ** Reynolds, Clark G. The Fast Carriers. 1968.
 - Potter, E.B. Nimitz. 1976.
- *** Roskill, Stephen. The War at Sea, 3 vols. 1961.
 - Rowland, B. and W.B. Boyd. U.S. Navy Bureau of Ordnance in World War II.
 - Shaw, Henry I. et al. *History of U.S. Marine Corps Operations in World War II*, 5 vols. 1958-1971.
- *** Spector, Ronald. Eagle Against The Sun: The American War With Japan. 1985.
- **** Thorne, Christopher. Allies of a Kind. 1978.
- **** Thorne, Christopher. The Issue of War: States, Societies and the Far Eastern Conflict of 1941-1945. 1983.
 - * Tuchman, Barbara. Stilwell and the American Experience in China. 1911-1945. 1970.

- Weintraub, Stanley. Long Day's Journey into War, Pearl Harbor and A World at War, December 7, 1941. 1991.
- * Williams, Peter and David Wallace. Unit 731, Japan's Secret Biological Warfare in World War II. 1989.
 - Wigmore, Lionel. The Japanese Thrust.
- **** Wilmott, H.P. Empires in the Balance. 1978.
- **** Wilmott, H.P. The Barrier and the Javelin: Japanese and Allied Strategies, February to June 1942. 1983.
 - *** Wilmott, H.P. The Second World War in the East. 1999.
 - Winton, John. The Forgotten Fleet. 1970.
 - ** Winton, John. The Carrier Glorious, The Life and Death of an Aircraft Carrier. 1986.
 - Wohlstetter, Roberta. Pearl Harbor: Warning and Decision. 1962.

25. The Second World War: Intelligence (1939–1945)

Andrew, Christopher. Her Majesty's Secret Service. 1986.

Bath, Alan Harris. Tracking the axis Enemy. The Triumph of Anglo-American Intelligence. 1992.

- ***** Beasley, Patrick. Very Special Intelligence. 1978.
 - **** Bennett, Ralph. Ultra in the West: The Normandy Campaign, 1944-45. 1979.
 - *** Bennett, Ralph. Ultra and Mediterranean Strategy. 1989.
 - *** Drea, Edward J. MacArthur's Ultra, Codebreaking and the War Against Japan, 1942-1945. 1992.
 - * Garlinski, Josef. The Enigma War: The Inside Story of the German Enigma Codes and How the Allies Broke Them. 1979.
 - *** Handel, Michael, editor. Leaders and Intelligence. 1989.
 - *** Hinsley, F.H. British Intelligence in the Second World War, 3 vols.
- ***** Jones, R.V. The Wizard War. 1978.
 - * Jones, W.E. Bomber Intelligence. 1983.
 - *** Kahn, David. Seizing the Enigma, The Race to Break the German U-boat Codes, 1939-1945. 1991.
 - ** Layton, Edwin. "And I Was There:" Pearl Harbor and Midway--Breaking the Secrets. 1985.
 - ** Kozacuk, Władysław. Enigma: How The German Machine Cipher Was Broken, And How It Was Read By the Allies in World War Two. 1984.
 - ** Masterman, J.C. The Double Cross System. 1972.
 - * Parrish, Thomas. The Ultra Americans. 1986.
 - ** Prados, John. Combined Fleet Decoded, The Secret History of American Intelligence and the Japanese Navy in World War II. 1993.

- Sebag-Montefiore, Hugh, Enigma, The Battle for the Code. 2000.
- ** Smith, Bradley F. The Ultra-Magic Deals and the Most Secret Special Relationship, 1940-1946. 1992.
 - Spector, Ronald, editor. Listening to the Enemy: Key Documents on the Role of Communications Intelligence in the War With Japan. 1988.
 - USAF. Ultra and the History of the United States Strategic Air Force in Europe vs. The German Air Force. 1980.
- ** Wark, Wesley K. The Ultimate Enemy: British Intelligence and Nazi Germany, 1933-1939. 1985.
- ** Winton, John. Ultra in the Pacific, How Breaking the Japanese Codes and Ciphers Affected Naval Operations against Japan. 1993.
- *** Zuckerman, Solly. From Apes to Warlords. 1978.

26. War and Strategy Since 1945

- **** Adan, Avraham. On the Banks of the Suez, An Israeli General's Personnel Account of the Yom Kippur War. 1980.
 - * Atkinson, Rick. Crusade, The Untold Story of the Persian Gulf War. 1995.
 - * Boot, Max, The Savage Wars of Peace, Small Wars and the Rise of American Power. 2002.
- *** Clapp, Michael with Ewen Southby-Tailyour. Amphibious Assault Falk-lands, The Battle of San Carlos Water. 1996.
- *** Downs, Frederick. The Killing Ground. 1978.
- **** Downs, Frederick. The Aftermath. 1978.
- **** Fall, Bernard. Hell in a Very Small Place, The Siege of Dien Bien Phu. 1967.
- *** Fall, Bernard. The Two Vietnams, A Political Military Analysis. 1968.
- **** Fehrenbach, T.R. This Kind of War, The Korean War. 2001.
- **** Gaddis, John Lewis. We Now Know, Rethinking Cold War History. 1997.
 - *** Gordon, Michael and Bernard Trainor. The Generals' War: The Inside Story of the War in the Gulf. 1993.
 - *** Groom, Winston. Better Times Than These. 1978.
 - ** Gwin, Larry. Baptism, A Vietnam Memoir. 1999.
 - *** Halberstam, David. The Best and the Brightest. 1976.
- **** Hastings, Max and Simon Jenkins. The Battle for the Falklands. 1984.
- *** Herr, Michael. Dispatches. 1978.
- **** Horne, Alistair. A Savage War of Peace, Algeria, 1954-1962. 1977.
 - *** Kissinger, Henry. The White House Years. 1979.
 - *** Kissinger, Henry. The Years of Upheaval. 1982.

- * Leffler, Melvyn P. A Preponderance of Power, National Security, the Truman Administration, and the Cold War. 1992.
- **** McMaster, H.R. Dereliction of Duty, Lyndon Johnson, Robert McNamara, The Joint Chiefs of Staff, and the Lies that Led to Vietnam. 1997.
- **** Michel, Marshall L., III. The Eleven Days of Christmas, America's Last Vietnam Battle. 2002.
 - ** Michel, Marshall L., III. Clashes: Air Combat over North Vietnam, 1965-1972. 1997.
- **** Moore, Lt. Gen. Harold (U.S. Army Ret.) and Joseph Galloway. We Were Soldiers Once... and Young, Ia-Drang The Battle that Changed the War in Vietnam. 1993.
 - * O'Balance, Edgar. Korea, 1950-1953. 1985.
 - *** Snepp, Frank. Decent Interval, An Insider's Account of Saigon's Indecent End. 1977.
 - *** Webb, James. Fields of Fire. 1979.
- **** Woodward, Admiral Sandy with Patrick Robinson. One Hundred Days, The Memoirs of the Falklands Battle Group Commander. 1992.

Publications of The Joint Advanced Warfighting Program

Forthcoming Papers

- Military History: A Selected Bibliography, Williamson Murray, March 2003 (draft).
- Joint Warfighting in the Twenty-First Century, Richard Sinnreich and Willamson Murray, June 2002 (draft).
- Two Lectures: 1. Transformation and Innovation: The Lessons of the 1920s and 1930s. 2. Looking at Two Distinct Periods of Military Innovation: 1872–1914 and 1920–1939. Williamson Murray, December 2002 (draft).

Awaiting Publication

Advanced Mobility Concept Study: Joint Force Application, Col Jeffrey Cohen, USAF; Maj Christopher Arantz, USMC; John Fricas; LTC Charlotte Hallengren, USA; Adrienne Janetti, IDA Paper P-3787, December 2002 (draft final, forthcoming).

Final Papers, Published and Distributed

- The Unified Command Structure: Issues for the Next Review, Karl H. Lowe, Adrienne Janetti, Drew Lewis, Charles Pasquale, IDA Paper P-3736, December 2002. For Official Use Only.
- Experimentation in the Period Between the Two World Wars: Lessons for the Twenty-First Century, Williamson Murray, IDA Document D-2502, November 2002.
- Future Joint Force I Experiment: Final Report, Larry D. Budge et al., IDA Paper P-3738, October 2002. For Official Use Only.
- Experimental Units: The Historical Record, Williamson Murray, IDA Paper P-3684, May 2002.
- Military Transformation and Legacy Forces, Williamson Murray and Thomas O'Leary, IDA Paper P-3633, April 2002.

- Department of Defense Roadmap for Improving Capabilities for Joint Urban Operations, two volumes, William J. Hurley, Alec C. Wahlman; COL Thomas Sward, USMC; Duane Schattle; and Joel B. Resnick, IDA Paper P-3643, March 2002. For Official Use Only.
- Applying Rapid Decisive Operations: Possibilities for 2010, Karl H. Lowe, IDA Paper P-3602, December 2001.
- Future Joint Force Headquarters, Scott Schisser, IDA Paper P-3601, December 2001.
- An Historical Perspective on Effects-Based Operations, Williamson Murray, with Thomas O'Leary, Joel Resnick, Dennis Gleeson, and Gwen Linde, IDA Paper P-3606, October 2001.
- Taking the Revolution in Military Affairs Downtown: New Approaches to Urban Operations, William J. Hurley, IDA Paper P-3593, August 2001. For Official Use Only.
- Joint Strike Force Operational Concept, Rick Lynch, David Bolanos, Thomas Clemons, Kathleen Echiverri, Dennis J. Gleeson, Jr., Doug Henderson, Aleksandra Rohde, Scott Schisser, IDA Paper P-3578, July 2001. For Official Use Only.
- Lessons Learned: Commanding a Digital Brigade Combat Team, Rick Lynch, IDA Paper P-3616, June 2001.
- New Perspectives on Effects-Based Operations: Annotated Briefing, Dennis J. Gleeson, Gwen Linde, Kathleen McGrath, Adrienne Murphy, Williamson Murray, Tom O'Leary, Joel B. Resnick, IDA Document D-2583, June 2001.
- Thinking About Innovation, Williamson Murray, IDA Paper P-3576, June 2001.
- Red Teaming: Shaping the Transformation Process. Annotated Briefing, John Sandoz, IDA Document D-2590, June 2001.
- Workshop on Advanced Technologies for Urban Operations, November 14–15, 2000: Summary of Proceedings, William J. Hurley, IDA Document D-2574, June 2001. For Official Use Only.
- Red Teaming: A Means for Transformation, John F. Sandoz, IDA Paper P-3580, January 2001.
- US Army and US Marine Corps Interoperability: A Bottom-up Series of Experiments, Rick Lynch, Tom O'Leary, Tom Clemons, and Doug Henderson, IDA Paper P-3537, November 2000.
- War and Urban Terrain in the Twenty-First Century, Williamson Murray, IDA Paper P-3568, November 2000.

- Developing Metrics for DoD's Transformation, Joel B. Resnick, IDA Document D-2528, October 2000.
- Lessons Learned from the First Joint Experiment (J9901), Larry D. Budge and John Fricas, IDA Document D-2496, October 2000.
- Military Operations in Urban Terrain: A Survey of Journal Articles, D. Robert Worley, Alec Wahlman, and Dennis Gleeson, Jr., IDA Document D-2521, October 2000.
- The Joint Experiment J9901: Attack Operations Against Critical Mobile Targets, Joint Advanced Warfighting Program, September 29, 2000. Prepared for the US Joint Forces Command.
- Joint Warfighting Experimentation: Ingredients for Success, James H. Kurtz, IDA Document D-2437, September 2000.
- Joint Advanced Warfare Seminar, James H. Kurtz, Daniel E. Moore, and Joel B. Resnick, IDA Document D-2346, July 1999.
- Workshop on Advanced Technologies and Future Joint Warfighting, April 8–10, 1999: Summary of Proceedings, William J. Hurley, Phillip Gould, and Nancy P. Licato, IDA Document D-2343, May 1999.
- Framework for Joint Experimentation—Transformation's Enabler, Karl Lowe, IDA Document D-2280, January 1999.

Notes